

## Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

12-12-2023

# Strategies Small Business Owners in North Carolina use to Sustain their Business

Curtis Delbert Mccullough Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

### Walden University College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Curtis D. McCullough

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects,
and that any and all revisions required by
the review committee have been made.

#### **Review Committee**

Dr. Kenneth Gossett, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Richard Johnson, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost
Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University

2023

#### Abstract

Strategies Small Business Owners in North Carolina use to Sustain their Business

by

Curtis D Mccullough

MS, Capella University, 2013

BS, Winston-Salem State University, 1979

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2023

#### Abstract

Researchers have estimated that 50% of small businesses fail before reaching 5 years. Failure to provide adequate strategies to small business owners could lead to continued business failures and negative financial consequences. Grounded in the resource-based view theory, the purpose of this multiple case study was to explore strategies small business owners in North Carolina used to stay in business longer than 5 years. Data were collected by conducting virtual interviews with three participants. Public documents related to the successes of these small businesses were also reviewed. Data were analyzed using Yin's 5-step analysis process, and three themes emerged: (a) use a business strategy that works, (b) maintain adequate funding, and (c) ensure the sustainability of the business. The key recommendation for small business owners is to focus on systems of activities that include marketing, employee and client relationships, and social networking to drive technology innovations, financing, and profitability. The implications for positive social change can potentially increase the success rates of small businesses surviving beyond 5 years, which will help the economy and improve the quality of life in small communities.

Strategies Small Business Owners in North Carolina use to Sustain their Business.

by

Curtis D Mccullough

MS, Capella University, 2013
BS, Winston-Salem State University, 1979

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2023

#### Dedication

I would like to dedicate my doctoral study to my late mother Margaret Mccullough, who recently went to be with the Lord, and to my family and friends. Mother was blessed to be with us for 88 years, and without her my family has struggled to carry on without her. I also dedicate my doctoral study to my son and my grandson Chris and Chris Jr. you both mean the world to me and I am proud of you. To my other family members, and my friends you know how long this journey has been for me. Not last and not least Dr. Gossett. Thanks for your support and encouragement.

Thank you all Curtis

#### Acknowledgments

I am thankful to my chair, Dr. Gossett, for his attention to detail, passion as a mentor and motivator, and unwavering patience. He guided me to refine and improve my writing skills to a scholarly level. I would also like to thank my committee members, my fellow peers, as well as my peer reviewer. Thank you all for the role that you played in my success.

Curtis

#### Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem and Purpose	2
Population and Sampling	2
Nature of the Study	4
Research Question	5
Interview Questions	6
Conceptual Framework	6
Operational Definitions	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	7
Assumptions	7
Limitations	8
Delimitations	9
Significance of the Study	9
Contribution to Business Practice	9
Implications for Social Change	9
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
Conceptual Framework: RBV Theory	11
The Conceptual Model's Alignment with my Study	13
Research Gap and the Study	17

Small Businesses	18
Family-Owned Small Businesses	21
The Importance of Small Businesses	23
Small Business Success or Failure	26
Small Business Sustainability	26
Sustainability Challenges	42
Summary of the Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	re43
Transition	44
Section 2: The Project	46
Purpose Statement	46
Role of the Researcher	46
Participants	48
Research Method and Design	49
Research Method	49
Research Design	51
Population and Sampling	52
Ethical Research	53
Data Collection Instruments	54
Data Collection Technique	57
Data Organization Technique	60
Data Analysis	60
Reliability and Validity	62

Transferability	. 65
Confirmability	. 65
Data Saturation	. 66
Transition and Summary	66
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	68
Introduction	68
Presentation of the Findings	68
Theme 1: Use a Business Strategy that Works	. 69
Theme 2: Maintain Adequate Funding	. 71
Theme 3: Ensure Sustainability of the Business	. 73
Applications to Professional Practice	76
Implications for Social Change	77
Recommendations for Action	78
Recommendations for Further Research	79
Reflections	80
Conclusion	80
References	83
Appendix: Interview Protocol	105

#### List of Tables

Table	1	Literature	Review	Sources	11
1 aute	1.	Literature	KENIEW	50urces	1 1

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Small business enterprising is a crucial source of employment among many youth and local communities in the United States. In 2020, the Small Business Administration (SBA) indicated that small businesses accounted for 99.9% of all businesses in the United States and employed over 31.7 million people, estimated at around 47.1% of the workforce. Small business enterprises are a crucial part of the nation's economy because they help in the creation of healthy communities, and they stimulate innovation (Bailey & Thomas, 2017).

#### **Background of the Problem**

Small business enterprises are diverse and contribute to the development of employment creation. Small business practice has been at the heart of U.S. financial practices, especially with capitalism and mobilization. This qualitative study concentrates on creating insights and knowledge for small business owners on the strategies that can sustain their businesses beyond 5 years. Researchers have estimated that 50% of small businesses fail even before they reach 5 years (Turner & Endres, 2017). But there has been a general deficiency in research that finds out why small business enterprises fail prematurely (Mayr et al., 2021). Small business owners' core competencies and characteristics are critical barriers to small business operations, and there is a general deficiency to research these factors. Small business owners face unique challenges that are different from the challenges faced by large-scale business entities. New research is needed on the strategies needed to address these unique challenges for the owners of small business enterprises. In this research, I focused on previous research on the topic

and provide strategies to assist small business owners in maintaining their businesses beyond 5 years.

#### **Problem and Purpose**

As noted, over half of all entrepreneurships fail within the first 5 years (SBA, 2019), so the specific business problem is that some small business owners lack strategies to sustain their businesses beyond the first 5 years of operation. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies that successful small business owners use to sustain their businesses beyond the first 5 years of operation. The participants for this final study consisted of three successful small business owners in Charlotte, North Carolina who sustained their businesses beyond the first 5 years of operation.

#### **Population and Sampling**

Small businesses are defined for this proposed study as firms employing fewer than 500 employees in the state of North Carolina (U.S. SBA, 2018). According to the most recent data from the U.S. Census Bureau, there are more than 40,000 small business owners in the Charlotte Region with 19 or fewer employees. The specific sample for this qualitative multiple case study consists of three successful small business owners in Charlotte North Carolina. These small business owners have developed strategies needed to maintain a successful business for more than 5 years.

Sampling is a process of choosing a part of the population to represent the whole (Giardino et al., 2015). There are several sampling methods that include: random sampling, snowball sampling, and purposive sampling (Yin, 2018). Random sampling is

used for internal generalization, which may not be relevant to qualitative research but allows quantitative estimation of the likelihood that the sample is representative of the population sampled (Marshall, 1996). Researchers use purposive sampling to establish qualifications that participants must meet as the eligibility requirements for participation in this study (Denzin, 1978). Each participant must meet the following criteria: (a) owned a small business in North Carolina for at least 5 years, (b) have used proven strategies to sustain the business beyond 5 years, and (c) can yield the most relevant and plentiful data, which will be helpful in assisting me to address my research question. Snowball sampling is used when a participant suggests someone they know who they believe is qualified and might be willing to participate in the study. I recruited a purposeful sample who were knowledgeable and experienced owners who have used strategies to extend their businesses beyond 5 years.

After obtaining approval from Walden's IRB, I used my personal networking sites to identify potential participants. I also planned to solicit and recruit qualified small business owners from an online search of businesses in the Charlotte area of North Carolina to find potential participants. Researchers have proposed that building trust enables the researcher and participant to comprehend both individual's purpose and exchange shared goods (Abadie et al., 2021). Additionally, rapport is vital when interviewing to allow the participant to offer a rich and comprehensive encounter with the phenomenon (McGrath et al., 2019). A feeling of rapport and, in some cases, an opportunity to interact with a researcher has been found to be essential to the potential participants (Heath et al., 2018). Building rapport with participants through telephone

conversations, email, and visits to their businesses are approaches to instituting an influential association. I began a conversation with the potential participants by talking about who I am and my interest concerning the research topic to build a rapport. I also asked questions on the participant's interest in participating in my study on a volunteer basis and express my appreciation if they are interested in volunteering to grant an interview.

In addition to using the interview data as one of the sources for this study, I also used publicly available information such as website information and social networking websites to find qualifying information such as years in business, appointment calendar, customer reviews, location, strategic website features, and other publicly available information to determine eligibility. This second source of data helped to identify and support the strategies used to achieve their success. This was also helpful in triangulating the information with my interview data.

#### **Nature of the Study**

The three research methods available to researchers are quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods (Yin, 2018). I selected the qualitative method to allow me to use semistructured, open-ended questions. Qualitative researchers use open-ended questions to explore what is occurring or has occurred (Yin, 2018). Quantitative researchers use closed-ended questions because they need to assess a hypothesis to evaluate the relationships among variables (Yin, 2018). Mixed method researchers include both qualitative elements and quantitative elements (Saunders et al., 2019). Because I explored the strategies that successful business owner in North Carolina use in sustaining their

businesses beyond 5 years, I was not assessing a hypothesis; therefore, I did not use either a quantitative study or a mixed methods study. The qualitative method was a suitable approach to identify the different strategies of successful small business owners in North Carolina to assist me in addressing my research question.

I considered four research designs: (a) ethnography, (b) phenomenology, (c) narrative, and (d) case study. Researchers use an ethnographic research design to explore social groups or culture (Saunders et al., 2019). The ethnographic method is used to understand the influence of a group or a society's culture on the activity observed in the phenomenon of a study (Saunders et al., 2019). However, I was not interested in social groups or cultural ethnography for this study, which is why I did not use an ethnographic design. A phenomenological researcher derives personal meanings from a collective or lived experience or event in a shared context (Saunders et al., 2019). I did not choose a phenomenological research design because personal meanings of the participants' lived experiences would not assist me in addressing my research question. A narrative design entails identifying and exploring the participants' experiences through their personal lifecentered stories (Saunders et al., 2019). The narrative design was not the optimal choice because I was not be interviewing, documenting, observing, and relating participants' personal life-centered stories. Researchers use a case study to explore outcomes and strengthen findings of the results (Yin, 2018). I selected a multiple case study to gather rich data and thick descriptions related to my research question.

#### **Research Question**

What strategies do small business owners in North Carolina use to sustain their

#### **Interview Questions**

- 1. What strategies did you use to start your business?
- 2. What challenges did you experience in your first year in business?
- 3. What factors and conditions led to the development of your strategies?
- 4. What strategies did you use as a small and medium-sized enterprise (SMEs) in the following years of your operation?
- 5. What other strategies, if any, can you share regarding the successful management of resources to sustain your business?
- 6. How did you implement these strategies?
- 7. What else can you add regarding the strategies you used that contributed to your success?

#### **Conceptual Framework**

The conceptual framework for this study is the resource-based view (RBV) theory. This theory was originated by Penrose (1959) who found that firms can create economic value not due to the mere possession of resources but due to effective and innovative management of resources. Organizational resources are a competitive advantage and a source of firm survival (Wernerfelt, 1984). Researchers use the RBV theory to explain how business leaders use internal tangible and intangible resources to improve financial profitability (Wernerfelt, 1984). Key propositions of the RBV theory are the categories of resources available to business owners, which include (a) financial resources, (b) human resources, (c) organizational resources, and (d) physical resources.

The RBV theory further defines a way of validating the influence financial resources offer business owners to obtain additional resources and remain profitable (Wernerfelt, 1984).

#### **Operational Definitions**

The following keyword definitions ensure readers understand the terms and their use in this research study.

Entrepreneur: An entrepreneur is an individual who creates a new business, bearing most of the risks and enjoying most of the rewards or a self-employed individual, an established business owner (Ostergaard, 2019).

*Entrepreneurship:* Entrepreneurship is the appropriate mindset and skills that facilitate business and personal growth (Ostergaard, 2019).

*Self-efficacy*: Self-efficacy is the self-estimation or personal judgment of self or one's ability to achieve a goal (Cristofaro & Giardino, 2020).

Startup: A startup is a human institution that facilitates the creation of new products and services to customers that do not know they need or want the products or services (Larios, 2021).

*Well-being:* Well-being is the state of satisfaction with one's quality of life (Connolly et al., 2020).

#### **Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations**

#### **Assumptions**

Assumptions are facts considered to be true without knowledge based on personal experience and have not yet been verified (Saunders et al., 2019). While conducting my

research I made several assumptions. The first assumption was that a qualitative multiple case study was the appropriate method and design to explore the facts required for this study. The second assumption was that the data collection method of using interview questions and reviewing company documents would provide enough data to answer the research question. The third assumption was that all participants would provide unbiased, honest, and truthful responses to research questions on a voluntary basis. The fourth assumption was that participants will provide responses that would allow me to identify the common themes as well as unique differences across these small business owners from different work classifications. The last assumption was that research findings provide constructive feedback on current business practices that will allow me to address my research question.

#### Limitations

A study may have limitations beyond the researcher's control even if the researcher is aware of them (Yin, 2018). Limitations can limit a study and affect the results and conclusions drawn (Simon & Goes, 2013). In this study, there are two limitations. The most significant limitation is that the small sample size may affect the generalizability, depth, and richness in findings. A sample size of at least three to five was planned for this study. This sample does not represent many of the small businesses that succeeded beyond the first 5 years of operation. However, by using member checking with a purposeful sample, I was able to achieve data saturation, which is sufficient for me to address my research question. The second limitation is that some participants may demonstrate biases when answering interview questions.

#### **Delimitations**

Delimitations refer to the boundaries or scope of the study (Yin, 2018).

Delimitations of a research study are related to variables such as the scope of the research, participants, and geographical location (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2019). The first delimitation to this study is the total number of small business owners who operate their new businesses for more than 5 years in North Carolina. Another delimitation of the study is the sample size of three small business owners and their experiences. The final delimitation of this study is the geographical location is Charlotte, North Carolina.

#### **Significance of the Study**

#### **Contribution to Business Practice**

The findings in this study may contribute to improving business practice by educating small business owners on strategies to sustain their businesses beyond 5 years. As the number of small businesses increases their profitability and growth, these successful businesses could lead to new employment opportunities in the overall economy. The categories of resources available to business owners, which include (a) financial resources, (b) human resources, (c) organizational resources, and (d) physical resources, could offer business owners the opportunity to obtain additional resources and remain profitable.

#### **Implications for Social Change**

Small business owners contribute to positive social change because of the number of successful new businesses they create. Knowledge learned from this study may increase the business survival rate and contribute to the economic stability of

communities throughout the United States. Identifying the financial strategies and resources of small business financing may nurture business performance and success rates. Social change can occur since helping others create jobs would also stimulate the local economy and increase tax revenues.

#### A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

I explored the strategies that owners of small businesses use to sustain their businesses beyond the first 5 years of operation. I conducted a review of academic literature to develop and support the understanding of the phenomenon. My focus in the literature review concerns strategic leadership, organizational performance, and the role of the small business mindset on the performance of their business, guided by the RBV conceptual framework (Wernerfelt, 1984).

I used peer-reviewed journal articles from multiple databases, such as Sage Premier, Emerald Management, ABI/INFORM, Business Articles, ProQuest Dissertations, and Google Scholar. I also included multiple sources from the Walden University online library and the Walden bookstore. To locate scholarly peer-reviewed journal articles for further evaluation, I searched for the following items: small business ventures, strategic management, leadership, restaurant failure, RBV theory, transformational leadership, successful restaurant business, survivability skills in business profitability, and organizational competitiveness. I found 150 references, which included books, 10 periodicals, journals, and dissertations. Of my peer-reviewed references, 143 (95%) were less than 5 years old by my target graduation date of July 2023 (see Table 1).

Table 1

Literature Review Sources

Type of Citations and References	Review of the literature- before 2019	Review of the literature On/after 2019	Total
Peer-reviewed citations	7	143	150
Books			
Dissertations Total	7	143	150
Percentages	5%	95%	100%

*Note.* 95% of the 143 peer reviewed citations were within the past 5 years and 1.40% were before 2019

In conducting a literature review, peer-reviewed articles provide a foundation for the business problem and the interview questions. The literature review includes research that contributes previous knowledge and findings on the success of small business ventures. The management strategies can mitigate against failure on the success of small business ventures.

#### Conceptual Framework: RBV Theory

I chose the RBV theory as my conceptual framework for this study, as it helps to explain why and how certain firms maintain or obtain a competitive advantage over other firms, including the impacts of tangible and intangible resources (Wernerfelt, 1984). I will first describe the RBV and its origins and how it applies to the study, then I will review the relevant literature.

#### Origin and Description of the Conceptual Model

Penrose (1959) initially found that small business owners can create economic

value due to effective and innovative management of resources. Wernerfelt (1984) modified the RBV to assist in analyses of a small businesses' resource positions and identification of strategic options for success and profitability. A researcher can utilize the RBV to generate theories as to why certain firms maintain or obtain a competitive advantage over other firms, including the impacts of resources (Wernerfelt, 1984). The goal for my study was an identification of the strategies that owners of small businesses use to sustain profitability beyond 5 years, as guided by the RBV conceptual framework. For my purposes, I defined resources as both the tangible and intangible assets of a firm or business. Examining a firm's resources may lead to greater profits for the firm and enable the firm to identify barriers to their resource position. A balance between the leveraging of existing resources and the development of new resources sometimes referred to as the resource-product matrix can be useful to a firm if, for example, it is able to purchase a rare resource for a low price; thereby, increasing its competitive edge and financial benefits.

An important part of the use of the RBV is the examination and use of productive assets, both tangible and intangible resources (Wernerfelt, 1984). Additionally, the RBV, as employed in analyses of competitive advantage, contains the following conditions to effectively sustain a competitive advantage: superior resources, ex-post limits to competition, and imperfect resource mobility (Wernerfelt, 1984). Sustainability is also impacted by building and exploiting core resources and competencies; this is particularly true regarding the sustainability of a business's competitive advantage (Wernerfelt, 1984). Under the RBV, businesses have a specific strategic asset-one that is rare,

valuable, and non-substitutable—knowledge, which serves as an asset that can be used to obtain a competitive advantage. The objective of the theory is to anticipate the potential resources that support success in business and understand their economic value (Hammer, 2019; Karedza & Governor, 2020). Small business owners could earn reasonable revenues with adequate resources, which requires proper monitoring and regulating of the business (Botha et al., 2019). The central theoretical premise behind resource-based theory is that firms that create and maintain a competitive advantage exceed their competitors' ability to develop a unique relationship between capabilities and performance (Do & Nguyen, 2020). Strength, weakness, opportunity, and threat (SWOT) analyses are used to discover the competitive advantage that could lead to sustainability (Godwell & Govender, 2020). To regulate external threats and balance their companies' weaknesses, business owners use internal forces (Hauser et al., 2019), such as the role of company leadership and employees' value, positive or negative energy, and effective communication. Other internal forces include organizational, operational, strategic, and financial risk. Business owners also rely on resource-based theory to increase knowledge of managing their cash flow and maintaining access to capital (Hauser et al., 2019).

#### The Conceptual Model's Alignment with my Study

The RBV aligns with my study because of its use and alignment involving small businesses, resources, and outcomes of resources. Although the RBV has been applied mostly to the health care settings, its use has expanded over time to other fields, including, but not limited to, restaurants, the public sector, health care services, and political strategies, gas stations, and transportation companies (Hammer, 2019). Based on

the RBV, small business entrepreneurs can help develop unique solutions to alleviate social problems (Vlados, 2019). For example, customer satisfaction is vital in the development of small businesses (Longenecker & Insch, 2019), and both financial and marketing capability were significantly related to customer satisfaction and business performance (Johnson et al., 2020). Human capital, market orientation, and entrepreneurial orientation are also critical intangible resources for increasing the competitive advantage of small businesses (Picardi, 2019; Potdar et al., 2020; Wills, 2020). However, many small businesses lack key management skills needed to manage growth which contributes to business failure (Wills, 2020). There is a need for managers of these businesses to motivate changes in their organizational environment and increase their employees' ability to monitor, detect, and respond to competition. Employees also need to be educated on trends, business applications, and technologies. By doing this, the small businesses' competitive advantage would increase, leading to a successful business (Tafvelin et al., 2019). Small business owners should also increase their knowledge and improve their skills through education and training.

#### Resource-Based View in Studies of Marketing and Financial Strategies

RBV and marketing methods can be used to generate and sustain customer value (Ali & Anwar, 2021). For instance, social media can be a promotional tool and means of communication to improve business performance. Social media is a low-cost option for businesses and is especially important for monitoring business performance (Lepkowska-White & Parsons, 2019). Competitive advantage can also be achieved through brand identity, persuading customers to make purchasing decisions based on the perceived

attributes of the seller (Babaee Farsani et al., 2019). Stakeholder marketing has been a strategic resource to generate small businesses' competitive advantage (Vlados, 2019). Moreover, supply chain financing and trade digitized businesses' performance, increasing the business capital; supply chain finance protected the businesses (Potdar et al., 2020). Supply chain finance can decrease risks and increase profit in small businesses. There is a positive correlation between profitability, short-term debt, and business size with business growth (Tafvelin et al., 2019). But more research is needed to increase knowledge of the components involved in small and medium-sized businesses' growth because the determinants of growth can be important for policymakers, business managers, and financial institutions (Tafvelin et al., 2019). For example, certain types of finance and governance factors can help reduce risks associated with internationalization and trade between other countries and the United States (Babaee Farsani et al., 2019).

#### Resource-Based View in Studies on Sustainability

There is an increasing understanding of how corporate sustainability is related to governance mechanisms (Wills, 2020). The researchers conducted seven case studies, using the RBV as a guide. Results indicated no effect of sustainability leaders, sustainability practitioners, or traditionalists on businesses' decisions to export. A sustainability profile was created involving the following, a classification of the governance mechanisms based on their level of collaboration and formalization, the identification of factors to enable governance mechanisms. Wills noted the empirical results are useful to practitioners seeking to implement sustainability initiatives at the supply chain level. Developing countries use business practices to sustain their small

businesses (Ashutosh et al., 2020). The researchers used the RBV as a guide in their effort to identify if entrepreneurial orientations of small businesses can help to explain their sustainability. They analyzed data from a sample of 197 small business owners to answer the research question. Longenecker and Insch, (2019) indicated that entrepreneurial strategic orientation helped to have a more proactive stance, which led in turn to increases business performance. Small businesses need to help employees contribute to retaining business sustainability (Ashutosh et al., 2020). The researchers used the RBV to identify the impact of business sustainability, performance, organizational capabilities, group competencies, individual abilities, and other characteristics (Wahyono, 2019). Employee engagement was the best strategic practice for promoting knowledge retention, which enables a business to achieve organizational sustainability in the future (Wahyono). Wills (2020) suggested sustainability is important for long-term business performance and involves different economic environmental and social outcomes.

Le (2021) used the RBV to examine the relationship between sustainable business performance and high-performance management (HPM) among small and medium-sized businesses. A total of 703 firms were invited to participate in this survey. Of the selected firms, 357 SMEs accepted and filled out the questionnaire. The data were analyzed by using Structural Equation Modeling techniques, including exploratory factor analysis. Results of the quantitative analyses indicated a significant positive correlation between HMP and sustainability outcomes Le (2021). HMP is a critical tool for increasing a small business's sustainability. Small and medium-sized businesses face many challenges with

business sustainability. RBV was used to examine the relationship between innovation capability and small or medium-sized businesses' sustainability (Imran et al., 2019). A total of 222 participants responded to the researcher's questionnaire. Data analysis indicated information affected both met sustainability and innovation capability. Access to resources impacted innovation capability but did not impact business sustainability. Imran et al. (2019) also found innovation capability mediated the relation between access to resources, access to information, and sustainability. Imran et al. (2019) reported finding management commitment moderated the relationship between access to information and innovation capability but not the relationship between innovation capability and access to resources. The RBV is an appropriate conceptual framework for my study due to its alignment with my research topics and aim. The RBV has been used in studies of small businesses, restaurants, marketing, and sustainability (Imran et al., 2019).

#### **Research Gap and the Study**

Small business leaders are failing to meet sustainable profitability targets (Potdar et al., 2020). Eighty percent risk bankruptcy because of profitability issues and cash flow problems (Schwab et al., 2019) The failure rate of leadership attaining profitability targets is estimated to be as high as 60% (Abu-Shawish et al., 2021). The general business problem is that small business leaders fail to develop strategies to sustain profitability. According to Babaee Farsani et al. (2019), there is a lack of research regarding what can help promote sustainability in small businesses. Some small business owners fail to develop and implement strategies to maintain profitability beyond 5 years.

In my qualitative case study, the use of RBV may enable me to explore how small business owners could utilize tangible resources, intangible resources, and strategies to create sustainable profitability. Specifically, I seek to increase my understanding of the financial and marketing strategies used by small businesses to increase and support sustainability. Previous researchers have also indicated a need for more research regarding the risks and adjustments necessary for the sustainability and success of small businesses (Hwang et al., 2019) and I also seek to address this gap.

#### **Small Businesses**

The Small Business Administration (SBA) defines a small business as an organization designed to earn a profit with 500 or fewer employees (Lund Pedersen et al., 2021). Small businesses serve customers in the different areas such as agricultural, communications, computer systems, food services, real-estate, retails, manufactures, service, technology, transportations, warehouse, or wholesales (SBA, 2016a). Do and Nguyen (2020) noted that since the 1980s, small business owners and entrepreneurs have been receiving greater recognition as drivers of economic growth. Despite these contributions, small businesses are gripped with many different challenges, particularly within the first 5 years of operation. The challenge for many small-business owners includes how to develop and integrate innovation strategies and to sustain long-term growth (Trigoni & Alexander, 2020).

U.S. small businesses are an important part of American life and have become a catalyst of the world's economy. Moffatt (2020) extolled that in the 17th and 18th centuries the pioneer who overcame great hardships to carve a home and a way of life out

of the American wilderness. Our first small businesses started in rural areas where families would grow crops, make clothing, raise livestock, and make soap to turn a profit. In the 19th century, small business ownership rapidly spread across the American frontier where early pioneers embodied many of the ideals of the economic individualist of today (Moffatt, 2020). Small businesses brought an enormous leap of economic activity in the 20th century, mostly due to the rise of technology and the growth of self-employed individuals compared to large corporations.

Since 1982, almost half of the business growth in the United States has come from small businesses (SBA, 2016a). Small businesses make up 99.9% of U.S. employer firms, 99.7% of firms with paid employees, 48.0% of private sector employees, and 41.2% of its payroll According to the (SBA, 2016a). These small businesses create jobs that impact the economy and bolster local revenue by paying taxes. The taxes paid in local community's benefit road improvements, modernize schools, lower crime rates, and offer youth programs.

Small businesses are influential in driving local economies and have played a significant role in expanding growth and development. Innovative businesses are critical to employment because they are a source of new employment (Orzechowski, 2020). Akpan et al. (2020) conducted a survey of empirical small business employment and the study concluded that start-up businesses are a major source of new employment creation in the economy. Small businesses impact the growth of the U.S. economy due to job growth and employment opportunities (Kaur, 2019). Small businesses have become the driving force of the U.S. economy with significant contributions in the areas of job

creation and economic development (Mathai & Jeswani, 2021). As small business owners develop new ideas and build customer bases, they create jobs and drive innovation that is critical to the economy (Hawkins & Hoon, 2020).

Zhu (2019) maintained that despite small business owners' challenges with time management, finances, competition, rent, and staffing, small business owners should understand how to overcome these challenges to strengthen their businesses. One big challenge that small business owners face is not having sound business strategies (Lund Pedersen et al., 2021). The goal of small business owners is to implement strategies that solve complex business problems and to achieve sustainability (Chuang, 2020). U.S. small business contribution is an impactful financial input into the economy and a remarkable segment to the gross domestic product (GDP) job growth (Ibrahim, 2021).

U.S. small businesses create jobs that help to stimulate the economy and provide stability. The U. S. Small Business Administration (SBA) Office of Advocacy defined a small business as a business with less than 500 employees (SBA, 2016a). Owners of small businesses should acquire knowledge of systems by exploring inputs, procedures, and processes that contribute to business success (Trigoni & Alexander, 2020). Small businesses fail because of ineffective processes within the organization; hence, owners could use systems theory as a guide to formalize all elements internally and externally (Kaur, 2019). Successful small business owners that use systems theory can gain an understanding of small business strategies that improve processes (Mathai & Jeswani, 2021). Technology, communication improvements, and globalization create new opportunities but can conversely create threats to small businesses (Linneman & Stanton,

2020).

A business strategy taken by a small business will determine its failure or success (Ayodeji-Ogundiran et al., 2021). Sustainable businesses are defined as an entity that creates profit and typically benefits from the needs of others in services or products (Sharawneh, 2020). Creating an effective systems theory can be implemented to address complex problems to give small business owners an advantage over its competition. Systems theory and systems thinking can be applied in business management to work in tandem with the entire system for the survival of the business.

#### **Family-Owned Small Businesses**

Family-owned businesses are entities with one or more members of the family that owns and operates the family business (Thomas, 2020). The Counselors to America's Small Business (SCORE) determined that of the 28.8 million small businesses in the U.S., over 19% are family-owned businesses (SBA, 2016a). Where individuals are related by family ties, they exert a substantial influence over the business through ownership or through important management positions (Lee, 2019). Business owners that fail to separate relationship issues from those that pertain to the business could become a factor in the business failure.

Successful family-owned small businesses have survived because of their resilience and will have to adapt to new environments and difficult situations. Some of the most successful businesses are family owned and began as small businesses including, Fiat, Wal-Mart, Volkswagen, Ford, BMW, ArcelorMittal, and Anheuser-Busch InBev. These family businesses have had individual annual revenues of more than

29 billion dollars (Ratten, 2020). The higher level of commitment and unbreakable loyalty, which takes priority in the business interest has been credited to the success of family-owned businesses. If the business is to remain within the family, the next generation must be prepared and ready for the challenge. According to SCORE only 30% of family-owned businesses survive from the first to the second generation, and only 12% from the second to the third generation. Many families that start a business make decisions based on their current situation, such as (a) needs for more income, (b) chance to work with family members, and (c) new work options (Yoon et al., 2020).

Family-owned small businesses also have common problems that include: 1) arguments over daily operations or 2) a difference in opinion regarding the direction of the company. Businesses run by families perform well in the global sector because of the support within the family; each family member desires a successful business, which fosters their need to work together (Mlotshwa & Msimango-Galawe, 2020). Small family businesses tend to favor families that are less inclined than others to implement business improvement activities (Mussapirov et al., 2019). Crovini (2019) noted that 20% of small businesses with financial and management operational issues closed within the first 5 years of operations, and 3% closed within the first 5 years. Small businesses provide economic growth for local communities; however, they are susceptible to failure.

There are many reasons that prevent a small business from thriving including operational performance, unexpected growth, and financial challenges. Financial challenges limit the abilities of small business owners (SBOs) to flourish (Damali et al., 2020). The possibility that the business may fail is a grim reality SBOs face when starting

a new business. Reasons for the failure vary but one factor might be poor management. Poor management includes lack of planning, lack of data, lack of capital, and lack of experience. One misstep stem from the owner's belief that the small business will quickly generate enough revenue to sustain operations (Glowka et al., 2020). Poor planning or lack of planning is also an important consideration that many small business owners and entrepreneurs fail to research.

The application of a business plan can help define the business, prospects, competitors, and how much capital is needed to start your business. Businesses often fail when there is a deviation from expected and desired results (Krüger & Meyer, 2021).

Reasons for the business failure may be either internal or external but, failure is whether a business or firm involuntarily closes its doors or no longer exists.

#### The Importance of Small Businesses

Small businesses play an essential role in every part of the world. A large percent of total U.S. businesses is comprised of small businesses and a business is sustainable if it continues to exist regardless of market threats and internal change (Budsaratragoon & Jitmaneeroj, 2019). Small firms and businesses have become critical to the U.S. economy, sustainable business leaders direct their focus toward setting reasonable business goals and working towards them (Henry et al., 2019; Rao-Graham et al., 2019). The following benefits can be derived from small businesses: supporting entrepreneurship, providing employment opportunities, fostering resilient economic systems, using more intensive production processes, and increasing greater income employment opportunities (Dhanda & Shrotryia, 2020). Thus, small businesses enable

people to improve their standard of life by creating jobs and growth stimulation. Further, small family-owned businesses make a considerable contribution to society. For instance, (Dhanda and Shrotryia, (2016) analyzed 10 years of data from the National Family Business Survey (USA) and found that only a minority of businesses have excelled and thrived despite the economic development support and long-term community-wide sustainability of economic growth provided by family-business entrepreneurs and family small businesses. Notably, they reported greater income earnings for family entrepreneurs compared to family small business owners, but they also reported more stable income earnings from family small business owners during times of economic struggles (Dhanda & Shrotryia, 2016). Small family business sometimes beat the odds and remain in business generation after generation.

Other research supports the proposition concerning the economic contributions made by small businesses. For instance, Mallett (2019) analyzed data from the National Establishment Time-Series to examine small businesses' contribution to the economy, specifically job creation. The researchers reported a significant inverse relationship between the firm or business size and its net job creation, specifically among manufacturing and service sectors including small businesses or firms that create more jobs than larger firms (Mallett (2019). By creating jobs, small businesses help people to meet their basic needs to survive.

A combination of internal and external factors can contribute to a firm's survival beyond 5 years. Small business owners experience many challenges that cause growth prevention and business failure Mallett (2019). Some small business owners struggle with

financial literacy and do not understand how to create a business plan to develop their business vision or create a profit and loss statement to track their business profit. Small business owners should provide value and develop sustainable strategies for a specific niche because they do not have the market share or buying power to compete on price effectively, (Audretsch et al., 2020; Kubíček et al., 2020). Managing without business experience or business knowledge creates an ongoing challenge for small business owners (Back, 2019).

Small business owners can reduce the risk of failure by obtaining knowledge to increase longevity. The lack of entrepreneurial knowledge and skills and lack of modern technology makes it difficult to compete or provide a competitive advantage among its competitors (Burns, 2016). In one study, researchers obtained data on 14 small businesses from the Florida Small Business Development Center at the University of South Florida and found a strong correlation between financial strength of the business and the ability to use and understand financial documents, which suggested that half of the business owners did not regularly review their financial documents and were experiencing financial difficulties (Damali et al., 2020).

Small business owners also face many risks. A study on small business owners from the United States and Mexico suggested that the most common problem areas included the availability of capital, adequate human resources, governmental organization and relations, and strategic planning (Quansah & Hartz, 2021; Rajagopal, 2021). Small business owners can develop and implement the right survival strategies to prevent the risk of failure if they plan for them in the right way to achieve small business

sustainability.

#### **Small Business Success or Failure**

Small businesses are essential to the U.S. economy and bring innovation to local communities. Damali et al. (2020) noted that small businesses continue to be an important driver of the U.S. economy, comprising over 28 million businesses and contributing 48% of U.S. sales. The U.S. Small Business Administration (2018) reported that 79% of small business owners close their businesses within the first 5 years of operation. Small businesses owners are vitally important to economic development, growth, poverty reduction, and employment creation (Ibrahim, 2021). The most common indicators used to measure business success are performance and profits (Shope, 2019).

When compared to large businesses, small business failure rates have been consistent from the time government administrators first tracked it to the present (SBA, 2016). A business failure can occur at any point in the business life cycle: birth, growth, maturity, decline, and revival (Krüger & Meyer, 2021). Success in the business world depends on how successful business owners acquire the financial resources needed to establish and grow (Sadgrove, 2020). Business owners experiencing financial constraints should explore additional financing options (Seetharaman, 2020).

### **Small Business Sustainability**

Small businesses are critical to the foundation of the economy (Inoue & Todo, 2020), but sustainability is frequently a problem for small businesses. Small businesses have more constrained resources compared to those of large businesses, despite the importance of small businesses for the economy (Tafvelin et al., 2019). Small business

owners need to focus on the issues that create severe growth problems. Botha et al., (2019) indicated that some small business owners focus more on the passion of owning a business and not on developing the business. Small business owners may increase their businesses' profitability by also focusing on the seasonality of the business and hiring the right employees. Assessment of capital, adequate customer service, and good location can also help business maintain long-term success and ultimately help increase job creation as well as business growth in their local communities' economies (Mallett, 2019).

Additionally, innovation increases business competitiveness and improves business success. Small business owners must have the ability to stimulate innovation, provide jobs, rapidly adapt to change, easily adopt new and flexible strategies, foster competitiveness, and support economic growth (Quansah & Hartz, 2021; Rajagopal, 2021). Botha et al., (2019) indicated that small business owners should invest in innovation to increase the size of their business. If small business owners lack innovative strategies, they are at risk of losing their competitive advantage.

Small business owners need to integrate strategic innovation with their strategic planning to remain competitive to achieve long-term success and sustainability (Linneman & Stanton, 2020). For instance, Gilboa et al., (2019) found that small business owners who were aware of and used quality management systems, employee training, and incentive programs were able to make better decisions; thereby, improving the sustainability of their business. Small business owners can invest in management training and resources to maintain a competitive advantage. Research has also focused on sustainability practices among restaurants (Ashutosh et al., 2020). Ashutosh et al. (2020)

surveyed almost 400 restaurant managers. They reported the existence of direct relationships between sustainability practices (quality, environmental, and social sustainability practices) and both financial and market success. Ashutosh et al., (2020) noted that sustainability practices could be helpful for small businesses to improve their competitive advantages, like the RBV's concept of competitive position and resource position.

Previous researchers have studied potential financial strategies for achieving sustainability. For example, it is critical to find new financial opportunities, which could include microfinancing, crowdfunding, and peer-to-peer lending according to (Longenecker & Insch, 2019). The unique role of relationship 104 marketing in small businesses' customer experience. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 51, 152– (Longenecker & Insch, 2019) They indicated that microfinancing was an effective choice for small businesses with a lack of capital in developing countries and when business owners had difficulties securing microloans. Crowdfunding was a useful way to increase competitiveness and to increase the income received. Social networks were an additional strategy falling under the peer to-peer financing category. The lack of financial strategies and resources is a contributing factor in small business failure. Wahyono (2019) indicated that even though small businesses are important to economic growth, access to funding can involve problems in securing long-term external finances, which restrains their development and growth.

Wahyono (2019)) indicated that the main resource for small businesses comes from the owners' personal funding, mortgaging their personal residence, exhausting their

retirement, other family contributions, accounts receivable, management methods, and bootstrapping. Bootstrapping refers to the use of methods for meeting the need for financial resources without relying on long-term external finance from debt holders (Hauser et al., 2019). Six clusters of bootstrapping include (a) delaying bootstrappers, (b) relationship-oriented bootstrappers, (c) subsidy-oriented bootstrappers, (d) minimizing bootstrappers, (e) non-bootstrappers, (f) private owner-financed bootstrappers as identified by (Hauser et al. 2019). Researchers also found the delayed bootstrappers, private owner-financed bootstrappers, and minimizing bootstrappers all represent an internal mode of resource acquisition as noted by Kapepa & Van Vuuren (2019). They also indicated the relationship oriented bootstrappers follow a socially oriented mode of resource acquisition, and the subsidy-oriented bootstrappers apply quasi market-oriented resource acquisition. Small businesses need access to funding options for the survival of the business.

Researchers have noted the financial issues and lack of knowledge confronted by small businesses, which constitute challenges they must overcome to achieve financial sustainability. For instance, Wills (2020) explored sustainability in small businesses and analyzed primary data obtained from SMEs in Nigeria. Results showed a significant negative correlation between financial resource slack and sustainability expenditure; notably, this considerable effect was stronger with higher levels of market pressure. They demonstrated a mitigating effect of political connectedness on the correlation, indicating political connectedness may be critical for the sustainability of small business success (Untaru & Hans, 2021). The scarcity of financial resources is a prevention that could lead

to business failure. Townsend et al. (2019) studied businesses during periods of growth due to decreases in financial constraints and credit risk to understand the impact of customer accounts receivable flow time and credit limit allowed by financial partners on the financial sustainability of small and medium-sized businesses. They analyzed both qualitative and quantitative data over time. Townsend et al. (2019) found an 80% risk of bankruptcy for 20 high-growth small businesses. They also reported a decrease in this risk of 30% when customer accounts receivable flow time was reduced to 10 days, and the credit limit increased to 65% from the last turnover. Based on their findings, they commented on the potential harm in macro-level banking as a financial strategy for small businesses (Townsend et al., 2019). How small business owners manage their accounting can increase their availability for financing.

## Marketing Strategies

The sustainability and success of small businesses rely on the company's ability to market their services. Kimuli et al. (2020) found that the uniqueness and strength of its product to be profitable, create organization longevity, and effectively deliver the companies mission in the marketplace. Kimuli et al. also noted that a company must plan and organize themselves to create and exploit future market growth opportunities. A company without a marketing plan creates survival difficulties among its competitors.

Some small business owners face marketing challenges and lack marketing knowledge.

Marketing is a building block used to increase productivity and customer loyalty (Burns, 2014). Effective marketing helps customers understand why your product is better than or different from the competition. Burns noted that creating a customer-centric culture

provides focus and direction for the organization, ensuring exceptional value is offered to customers, in turn resulting in enhanced market performance. This process requires creativity, planning, and execution by using the necessary tools and techniques to obtain profitable results (Wills, 2020). Effective marketing strategies may evaluate multiple sources to maximize profitability. Previous researchers have also studied marketing strategies potentially helpful for business sustainability.

For example, Kreiser et al. (2019) used a qualitative approach to examine small business marketing strategies. The researcher noted the benefits derivable from strong but realistic marketing strategies by small business owners. Kreiser et al. showed an understanding of the importance of marketing, including financial concerns as a part of marketing, as well as the use of marketing (i.e., quality marketing knowledge together with a marketing plan), enabled small business owners to be more successful via sound marketing decisions. Marketing strategies are important to help small business survival in a competitive economic environment. Vu and Nwachukwu (2020) commented on the lack of well-developed marketing strategies on the part of small businesses, particularly compared to large businesses, due to the increased likelihood of having designated marketing departments in the latter than in the former. They demonstrated key differences in the resources available to small businesses, including finance, time, and marketing understanding/knowledge. Social media practices are the main component of marketing strategies for large organizations; this can include managing their online reputation, promoting their business or brand awareness, and online customer service. Botha et al. (2019) also commented on the critical importance of social media marketing

strategies for the growth of small businesses.

Small business owners must also adapt to the latest trend in technology to capture information about their target customers to be more effective than their competitors. Wahyono (2019) used a qualitative approach with 24 owners of small businesses to learn more about their marketing practices, particularly those using technology. Wahyono indicated their participants reported their eagerness and willingness to adopt various technology-based marketing strategies. Their participants were very aware of the benefits of technology-based marketing strategies, including the opportunity to create a stronger market position and to develop more flexible marketing opportunities. Unfortunately, most participants did not take advantage of technology-based strategies and suffered from a lack of knowledge regarding the return on investment with marketing strategies. Wahyono (2019) suggested the need for more research regarding the marketing strategies, including the rationale for the choice of strategy as well as the result of the chosen strategy. Small businesses need to use flexible marketing strategies to attract new customers (Hauser et al., 2019). Kingsnorth (2019) provided a specific marketing strategy: inbound marketing. Inbound marketing refers to the use of online tools for marketing, including the use of social media, content marketing a search engine optimization (Kingsnorth, 2019). This type of marketing may be a useful strategy for small business owners to be the most successful (Kingsnorth, 2019). Small business owners need to understand the methods of inbound marketing and select tools best aligned with their needs. Many small business owners struggle with implementing an effective social media strategy to increase sales.

Digital Marketing. Small business owners who implement digital media and social media into their business strategy could reach a wider audience and market of potential customers. Marketing is a key element that improves the performance and growth in a small business. Place, price, product, and promotion are considered the foundation of any strategy and required consideration as the plan is developed (Rajagopal (2021). The most critical part of any marketing strategy is how these four Ps of marketing were incorporated into the plan (Rajagopal, 2021). Small business owners may find creating a marketing strategy difficult due to the financial challenges and time constraints that limit the degree of marketing activities in which they engage.

Falciola et al. (2020) stated that technological innovations pose a knowledge gap for some owner-managers, as they are unaware of the importance of adopting technology for marketing and recognize the opportunities it affords. The use of marketing knowledge among small businesses is important because marketing knowledge is critical to small businesses success (Falciola et al., 2020). The US Small Business Administration defines a small business as earning less than \$7.5 million in annual revenue and having fewer than 500 employees; although, exact definitions of size may differ by industry (U.S. Small Business Administration, 2017).

Small businesses that lack a marketing strategy may fail without the intervention of a plan. An intervention or marketing strategy could be the adoption of technology.

Stewart and Brown (2019) found that small businesses could use the benefits of websites, one that provides access to new customers, builds stronger links with existing customers, access niche markets and 'change customers perceptions of the firm's products or

services. The use of social media use has been widely adopted on a personal level for social interaction and is increasingly being used in businesses (Mevo, 2019). Social networks, like Facebook or Twitter, are an ideal platform for social exchange because of the opportunity for new and continued business-customer relationships at a low cost to businesses (Tamunomiebi & John-Eke, 2020). Small business owners are accustomed to taking a more formal approach to marketing or technology. However, if the business is to grow and sustain itself, marketing technology and innovation will be needed to avoid failure.

Key to formulating effective marketing strategies is an understanding of the relationship between the needs of the business and the customer needs. Marketing activities required for targeting existing customer base of a product category are different from the ones required for converting non-customers into customers (Akonkwa et al., 2021). Therefore, small business owners should choose a mix of strategies aimed at building relationships with underserved customers. Akonkwa et al. (2021) stated that strategic marketing involves decision making about the extent to which a company targets existing customer base of a product category for its replacement and/or upgradation demand and non-customers or low quantity users of that category. Success in marketing can be achieved using strategic marketing, which will enable the business to anticipate trends and demands in the market to stay responsive to market needs (Akonkwa et al., 2021).

Small business owners who are successful have the potential to transform the trajectory of the business through marketing and technology. Technology has become a

valuable tool for successful business owners to connect with different people, working in different professions and in different industries. Implementing social media and websites have provided the potential for constant growth and acquiring new customers. However, small business owners that lack the resources to boost sales and build a customer base with marketing in the traditional way may find it difficult to compete.

Rajagopal (2019) emphasized that digital media platforms have revolutionized marketing, offering new ways to reach, inform, engage, sell to, learn about, and provide service to customers. The rise of non-traditional advertising platforms has changed the way businesses choose to advertise. Small businesses using digital marketing and social media marketing can promote their businesses and engage consumers with their brand (Rajagopal, 2019). Small business leaders have realized that using a social media platform offers value and they are able to target customers in cost effective ways.

Bulturbayevich et al. (2020) pointed out that small business owners that developed skills in the areas of marketing and finance skills allow small business owners to generate new business opportunities.

## Risk Taking and Adjustments

Risk management is another critical component involved in business success (Hauser et al., 2019). Hauser et al. used a quantitative approach to study risk management in 74 small manufacturing businesses. Descriptive analyses of the data indicated small business owners were familiar with risk management and how it could be used for sustainability. Participants were not aware of the specific most effective components of risk management, including securing total risk coverage and effectively managing risks,

which caused business problems and hindered successes (Hauser et al., 2019). These authors suggested future research is needed to understand how to improve the effectiveness of risk management practices in small businesses.

# Leadership

An important trait that small business owners must have been to be able to understand how and why different leadership styles are an integral component of building a team, and how essential teams are to positive outcomes. If small business owners have strong leadership skills, they can implement effective strategies. Polinkevych et al. (2021) found that small business growth is dependent on strong leadership and action from owners who can use strategic management principles to create business opportunities. Small business owners must establish goals and need effective leadership skills to achieve success. According to Chakabva et al. (2021), leaders must acknowledge change and then create strategies to implement changes to turn the changes into opportunities. Small business owners require leadership skills that optimal job performance and knowing when to apply those skills.

A leader's style can play a vital role in business success (Howard et al., 2019). The right leadership style can provide the small business owner with a framework for success. Kapepa and Van Vuuren, (2019) stated that understanding leaders' style is important, and fundamentally significant for the business, and the business environment since small businesses are immersed in a social, economic, and environmental framework. Leaders have significant levels of responsibility and accountability for the performance of the small business leader (Untaru & Han, 2021). Small business owners'

skills are significant to the critical success of a small business (Del Rio Chanona et al., 2020).

Transformational Leadership. Transformational leaders are small business owners who can motivate followers by raising the consciousness of their followers and inspiring them to pursue an energizing and unifying higher cause (Baker et al., 2020). Burns (1978) is considered the father of modern leadership study, and identified attributes associated with leaders who transform society. The emergence of the transformational leadership theory began with the classical work of James MacGregor Burns, when he suggested leaders are responsible for business performance, and employee motivation. Burns proposed that leaders could be classified as either transformational or transactional, and these two styles to be distinct. Transformational leadership provides leaders with a process where they can initiate, develop, and implement changes within a business or organization.

Muellbauer (2020) suggested small business owners with transformational leadership skills have a higher success rate for improvements in the areas of: employee motivation, business performance, and business success when compared to other leadership frameworks. Effective leaders need excellent people skills to connect with employees. According to O'Reilly and Chatman, (2020) transformational leaders enable followers to identify with these leaders and internalize their vision. These authors defined transformational leadership as the process leaders used to transform people and focused on changes and the development of each employee's talent and is imperative for businesses to continually develop and innovate in the current global market (Tuan &

Rajagopal, 2019).

According to Manjula Bai (2020), leadership is the practice of mobilizing people to tackle tough issues, adapt, and thrive. Adaptive leaders use emotional intelligence, organizational justice, leverage each team member's differences, and develop collaborators and followers (Rajagopal, 2021). When small business owners exercise their leadership abilities and implement strategies that mobilize employees in a way to get results, then true progress could be made. According to Turkmen (2020), adaptive leaders must be relentless, realist, and teach those who lead change to accept that this work will be difficult, risky, politically contentious, and personally gut-wrenching. Adaptive leaders take a holistic approach and continually search for impediments that may be hindering growth of their teaching teams and endeavors to solve these (Dunn, 2020). Leaders must be flexible, and capable of dealing with complexity, unpredictability, and change (Dunn, 2020).

### The Importance of Business Plans

Business plans are used to initially start a business and secure funding, whereas a business strategy is implemented to drive the direction of the business. Business planning has served an instrumental role in organizational implementation and decision-making (Treadgold & Reynolds, 2020). Strategic planning that coordinates the different implementation techniques formalized though business planning activities can be beneficial to small business owners (Treadgold & Reynolds, 2020). A businesses strategy increases the chances of reaching its goals and business success. Strategic planning is a useful tool which focuses on conveying the mission, goal, and desired outcomes of a

successful business.

The strategic planning process includes identifying company actions based on plans developed during the planning phase to achieve competitive advantage (Seetharaman, 2020). Strategic planning focuses on identifying emergent initiatives and deliberating about their strategic advantage in advancing outcomes of the business (Iannucci & Hutchinson, 2020). This process is not a fad or an event that happens once but is a continuous process that requires planning which helps to accommodate the direction, risk and motivation of small business (Iannucci & Hutchinson, 2020). According to Iannucci and Hutchinson, this process consists of five phases: setting the strategic direction, performing a strategic gap analysis, documenting the strategic plan, executing the strategic plan, and monitoring the strategic plan.

Small business owner should make planning a critical area of the business such as market design, grow revenue, process improvement, people development, investments, product development, human resource management and stakeholder relations (Iannucci & Hutchinson, 2020). The strategic plan must focus on identifying emergent initiatives and deliberating about their strategic advantage in advancing outcomes (Inoue & Todo, 2020). Strategic planning is important to the future of a business, particularly because it has the potential to help small business owners achieve success (Inoue & Todo, 2020). Although strategic planning is a useful tool, it is not a guarantee of success.

#### Financial Resources

Small businesses must prepare for challenges when attempting to obtain funding through commercial banks, and their survival may hinge on securing capital from a

financial institution. Treadgold and Reynolds (2020) noted that small businesses have more credit restrictions placed on them because small businesses are not legally obligated to report financial performance or to audited financial statements. Howard et al. (2019) stated that there are resources available to small business owners that have poor credit histories or are viewed as poor credit risks by banks. Prior to banks or lenders to agreeing to invest funds in businesses, small business owners need to explain how the investments can add value to the businesses as well as share information about the business founders' investment, evaluate the risk of investment, the rate of return, and the methods to withdraw from the business should they need to (Albort-Morant et al., 2020). Small business owners should expect to have some financial knowledge, other than paying their credit card balances on time.

Small business owners should be skilled at exploring new methods of acquiring financial resources for their business needs. There are a variety of bootstrap financing methods available to small business owners to acquire the needed resources necessary for the survival and eventually growth of their businesses (Fisher et al., 2019). This bootstrap financing approach encourages business owners to use personal resources in the form of both equity and debt, loans from informal investors such as friends and family, and to lease equipment, among other things (Fisher et al., 2019). Leasing equipment and office space are ways in which new business owners can save money. Efficient use of digital marketing and social media marketing to promote businesses and engage consumers with their brand should be used by the small business owner (Fisher et al., 2019). Social media marketing tools such as Facebook and Twitter can be used to reach customers and to

stave away higher costs (Egbuta & Gilbert, 2021).

Congress established the Small Business Act, created in 1953 as a resource to assist small businesses (SBA, 2019). In 2019, the Small Business Administration approved 51,907 loans totaling \$23.2 billion, with an average loan amount approved of \$446,487 (SBA, 2019). Sundram et al. (2020) defined a sustainable business as an entity that creates profit and benefits the needs of others in services or products. The primary purpose of small business owners' goals is to bring stability to communities, create jobs and revitalize neighborhoods. The unfortunate reality is that half of the new businesses started by small business owners will not survive their first 5 years of operation (SBA, 2016).

Many small business owners have been over optimist and taking excessive risk, overconfident, overextending the loans available to them, and under perform. Lenders also have a share in this over optimism and are less likely to turn down an applicant for a small business. Fontalvo et al., (2021) found that despite having small asset bases and not much for collateral, there are potential implications of entrepreneurial optimism for the availability of credit and the cost of bank financing for small businesses. Mueller and Sensini (2021) explored the capital structure of small businesses in the first year of their operation and found a significant use of debt financing. Startups use about five times as much debt as equity, of which comes from outside sources. Small business owners sometimes represent a higher risk, however bank financing for small business is vital for employment expansion and growth.

# **Sustainability Challenges**

Challenges faced by small restaurant business owners hamper the sustainability of the business. Kapepa and Van Vuuren (2019) discussed sustainability within small hospitality businesses, specifically restaurants. The researchers proposed small business owners act as a product supplier impacted by a combination of internal organization factors and external environmental factors. Internal organizational factors including the owners' strategic plan and management experience are influential in inhibiting business failure (Wills, 2020). External environmental factors include the lack of involvement in market trends, and the competitive landscape determines its success or failure (Untaru & Han, 2021). The researchers noted there is a need for future research to identify factors which promote sustainability in small businesses (Untaru & Han).

Small business failure is a complicated phenomenon contributed by multiple factors. Townsend et al. (2019) interviewed the participants and computer-assisted qualitative analytic methods to examine their responses and important business documents. Five main themes emerged from the analysis: both formal and informal training, relationships with customers, initial resources at the time of start-up, capacity building, and consistent quality of food and services. Townsend et al. showed these main strategies could help small businesses sustain their growth, create more local jobs, and impact the economic viability of their community. Kimuli et al. (2020) used a multiple case study design to examine the marketing strategies used by small business owners who had successfully maintained their business for at least 5 years. The researcher collected data through semistructured interviews and business marketing documents, and a total of

four business owners participated. Qualitative methods involved coding and thematic analyses. Results indicated five main themes apparent in the participants' responses, following common business marketing strategies of quality food marketing and promoting using the internet as well as social media. The low costs associated with social media created marketing to be competitive, innovative, and flexible, which builds relationships, loyalty, and the evolution of marketing strategies from the hospitality field (Kimuli et al., 2020). These five components are important for small businesses sustainability to increase profits and increase job opportunities (Kimuli et al., 2020).

Researchers surveyed 374 managers of small businesses to evaluate the influence of quality and strategies on their business performance (Ashutosh et al., 2020). Results indicated an impact of quality management on the market success factor but did not have an impact on the business's profits or loss statements. The researchers also found the impact of environmental strategies on financial performance and different strategies, which can impact a small restaurant's success and help increase their competitive advantage.

## **Summary of the Review of the Professional and Academic Literature**

In summary, researchers such as Amankwah-Amoah et al. (2021) have commented on the large percent small businesses comprise of total U.S. businesses and their critical contribution to our economy. Small family businesses, also classified as small businesses, have been shown to contribute to the local economy and community (Ameji et al., 2020). Portovaras et al. (2020) have found a significant negative relationship between the firm or business size and the net job creation, specifically among

manufacturing and service sectors, which include restaurants. Despite the importance of small businesses, they continue to experience many challenges (Beland & Unel, 2019) including lack of use of financial resources (Mueller & Sensini, 2021) or sustainability tools (Johnson et al., 2020), and the access to capital, functional human resources, and creative planning (Riley, 2021). Sustainability is a key part of small business success (Akonkwa et al., 2021). Previous researchers have also studied marketing strategies helpful for business sustainability (Mueller & Sensini, 2021). Rajagopal (2019) identified risk management as another critical component involved in business success. More research is needed for small businesses if they are not a part of a large chain or owned by a large corporation, and I aim to fill this research gap.

## **Transition**

The purpose of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies that small business owners use to stay in business beyond 5 years in the State of North Carolina. In Section 1 of this study, the major topics addressed were the problem statement, purpose statement, nature of the study, research, and interview questions. The inclusion of the conceptual framework, the resource-based view (RBV) theory. This theory was originated by Penrose (1959) who found that firms can create economic value not due to the mere possession of resources, but due to effective and innovative management of resources. Wernerfelt (1984) indicated that organizational resources are a competitive advantage and a source of firm survival. Researchers use the RBV theory to explain how business leaders use internal tangible and intangible resources to improve financial profitability (Wernerfelt). The RBV forms a lens to view the research question

and is essential to understand various constructs crucial in making business and organizational changes. The operational definitions of a few terms include assumptions, limitations, and delimitations surrounding the study. Conclusively, to review existing data on the study, I presented an analysis and synthesis of the history of small businesses in the United States, an overview of the factors that have been linked to the success of failures of small businesses in the U.S., and an overview of the research that has been done on small businesses and their importance in the U.S. economy.

Section 2 included the expansion of the purpose statement, the explanation of the role of the researcher, and participants in this study. In addition, the research method and design, population and sampling criteria, ethical research protocols, data collection instruments and techniques, data organization techniques and analysis, and reliability and validity will be presented. In Section 3, I will illustrate the findings, recommendations for business, application to professional practice, reflection, and conclusion of the study.

## Section 2: The Project

In Section 2, I will address the purpose of this study, the role of the researcher, and the participants. Plans are to provide in-depth details of the research method and design of the study. Information will be provided including the population, ethics, data collection, reliability, validity, and provide data organization and analysis.

## **Purpose Statement**

As noted, over half of all entrepreneurships fail within the first 5 years (SBA, 2019), so the specific business problem is that some small business owners lack strategies to sustain their businesses beyond the first 5 years of operation. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies that successful small business owners use to sustain their businesses beyond the first 5 years of operation. The participants for this study consist of three successful small business owners in Charlotte, North Carolina who sustained their businesses beyond the first 5 years of operation.

#### Role of the Researcher

The researcher is an integral part of the advancement of the study protocol (Daniel, 2019). Researchers play an instrumental role in a qualitative study because they collect primary data from the participants using interviews, observations, or artifacts. There is an ongoing interaction between the problem to be studied and the data collected (Tavory, 2020). For this study, I was the primary instrument and data collector. My role in the data collection process was to select the most effective methods. In a qualitative study, the researchers must clarify their role and explain their relationship to the topic, participants, or research area (Mirhosseini, 2020). I explored strategies small businesses

use to sustain their businesses beyond 5 years.

Ethics are also a crucial part of the research process, and researchers have a responsibility to conduct ethical research based on the *Belmont Report* (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). The *Belmont Report* summarizes ethical principles and guidelines for protecting humans and is used to communicate ethical research practices such as ensuring respect, beneficence, and justice for all participants (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). A key element to protecting participants' rights is ensuring that participants have a clear understanding of the purpose of the research (Mirhosseini, 2020). For the protection of participants, I treated them ethically and adhered to the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) guidelines for conducting ethical research.

Another responsibility of a qualitative researcher is to mitigate bias, as researchers' views and biases can affect the research (Lai, 2019; Mirhosseini, 2020). Researchers can reduce bias by avoiding the recruitment of participants with whom they have a past or existing business relationship (Epp & Otnes, 2020). As a result, I excluded participants with whom I had a past or current personal or professional business relationship from my study. As an active listener, I did my best to avoid leading questions and maintain self-awareness during the interviews. The researcher must truthfully depict the investigated phenomenon in the findings, and the data collection process must be objective (Jemielniak & Ciesielska, 2018).

An interview protocol was also used to prohibit my personal views from affecting

the participants or influencing the results (see Appendix). An interview protocol helps to achieve consistency and to mitigate bias, addressing validity, reliability, and ethics within qualitative research (Zairul, 2021). Researchers who use a thorough protocol while conducting semistructured interviews ensure that interview questions align with research questions, creating an inquiry-based conversation, and receiving feedback during the interviews (Veronesi, 2019). To enhance the interview process, I used a handheld recorder to record each interview and manually transcribed notes to evaluate the data, develop results, recall information, and remove bias. Additionally, I used member checking to ensure the participants' thoughts align with the research question and emerging themes.

## **Participants**

For sampling purposes, I used a homogeneous sample of small retail business leaders in Charlotte North Carolina. The sample of successful small business owners used will ensure that the population was rich in data (Verma & Verma, 2020). To select potential participants for my study, specific eligibility criteria are required (Agarwal, 2019). Eligibility requirements for the three participants included small business owners located in Charlotte North Carolina with experience in successfully implementing strategies to sustain their businesses beyond 5 years.

The strategy used to identify participants involved in the study was contacting the Chamber of Commerce and the Economic Development Alliance to acquire a list of small businesses in the specified geographical area. The initial contact is a researcher's first opportunity to bond with participants (Hurdley, 2018). To solicit participates I sent

an email invitation to prospective participants to ask them to participate in the study.

# **Research Method and Design**

Three types of research methods are available to researchers: quantitative, qualitative, and mixed (Durdella, 2019). The research method involves investigating a phenomenon and gathering data about the participants' business experiences. In this study, I explored various aspects of the business leaders' perspectives to determine how they interacted within their environment. For this study, I used a qualitative research method to understand the strategies small business owners used to sustain their business beyond the first 5 years of operations.

#### **Research Method**

The three methodology choices for researchers to use in research are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (Strijker et al., 2020). The qualitative methodology is the most appropriate to answer my research question. Qualitative research methodology is useful for analyzing business problems and providing possible solutions using life experiences when the answers are not quantifiable (Strijker et al., 2020). The qualitative method is interactive and complex in nature, because it requires constructive socialization during data collection and analysis to interpret subjective and socially constructed meanings (Strijker et al., 2020). Researchers also use the qualitative method to explore and analyze complex problems and data to find themes, strategies, and similarities in shared experiences.

Quantitative researchers use structured methods that solicit a limited number of responses and generate data in the form of counts or measurements that can be readily

quantified (Epp & Otnes, 2020). The relationship to the subject of the study must be distanced from the researcher to maintain complete control over the data collected (Epp & Otnes, 2020). Researchers use the quantitative methodology to analyze numbers and statistical measures (Epp & Otnes, 2020). Researchers use mixed methods, combining qualitative and quantitative methods, to address research questions best answered using words, images, statistics, and graphs (Epp & Otnes, 2020). Because I was not attempting to test a hypothesis, or combining qualitative words and images and quantitative statistics, I did not use a quantitative or mixed method.

The a qualitative method is the most valuable study for exploring participants' indepth experiences and personal values (Lahman, 2021). Within this qualitative research method study, I explored the participants' experience with business strategies and sustainability for success. Qualitative researchers explore data from the participants' perspectives and observations of a contemporary phenomenon contextually to address the questions of what, why, and how of a natural setting phenomenon (Neubauer et al., 2019).

The researchers can use first-hand observations, interviews, focus groups, participant-observations, and recordings made in natural settings, documents, and artifacts (Durdella, 2019). One of the most popular forms of analysis is interview design (Flick, 2018). In this qualitative study, I conducted semistructured, informal interviews with open-ended questions. This approach allowed me to gain in-depth insights into their perceptions in the form of rich data and thick descriptions (Agarwal, 2019).

## **Research Design**

Researchers use various qualitative research designs to explore or investigate phenomena, including case studies, phenomenological, ethnography, and narrative (Durdella, 2019). The researcher's design involves exploring research questions and drawing conclusions to frame a model for others to use (Bogna et al., 2020). I used a multiple case study design to conduct semistructured, face-to-face or virtual interviews with each participant. Data gathered through multiple case studies are often more useful and more reliable than data from a single case study (Lewis, 2019). Moreover, the versatility of data collection made the multiple case study more appealing for my research. A case study design is one of the most widely used methods due to its flexibility and opportunity to use company documents as data (Hancock et al., 2021).

The ethnography research design is a framework that allows researchers to learn from cultures and ethnic groups (Strijker et al., 2020). Ethnography is inappropriate for my study because studying cultures and ethnic groups would not answer the research question. A narrative inquiry is a personal account of an event, and such lengthy testimonies are unnecessary for exploring a business problem (Strijker et al., 2020). Testimonies or a personal account of the event from research participants would not benefit my study. Finally, researchers use the phenomenological research design to investigate specific experiences and understand lived experiences and behavioral responses (Shad et al., 2020). My research question did not require an understanding of individual lived experiences.

Data saturation is also an important part of the research process. Data are

saturated when additional information, codes, and themes can no longer be acquired through additional research (Hlady-Rispal et al., 2021). Researchers can use semistructured interviews to collect data for the multiple case study design and reach data saturation (Yin, 2018). In this study, I collected and analyzed data through interviews with qualified participants and gathered supporting documents. Data saturation was reached when my participants' information became repetitive and additional interviews yielded no new information.

## **Population and Sampling**

The population for this research consisted of a purposeful sampling of three small business owners in North Carolina. Population sampling involves a set of inclusion criteria, exclusion criteria, or a combination of both; that must be specified (Hurdley, 2018). With purposeful sampling, researchers can target a population that meets their specific criteria and gain direct knowledge of the research subject matter (Gudkova, 2018; Verma & Verma, 2020). A purposeful sampling technique was appropriate because I was able to narrow down my participants to align with my research question. Many factors could influence purposeful sampling size, including the research purpose, study design, available financial and human resources, and characteristics of the targeted population (Verma & Verma, 2020). An essential part of research design is determining the appropriate sample size (Lahman, 2021). The sample size for this qualitative case study was three business owners. The sample size needs to be adequate in identifying themes (Saunders et al., 2018).

For the study, participants received an email invitation requesting their

participation. Semistructured, open-ended interviews and member checking are used by qualitative researchers to reach data saturation (Zyphur & Pierides, 2019). The participants and I agreed on a suitable place for administering and recording the interviews. Interviews were conducted virtually due to COVID-19. When using interviews in qualitative research, the researcher should have excellent listening skills, an elevated level of note-taking ability is required, and meticulous preparation to obtain useful data (Gudkova, 2018). Additionally, it is important to have methodological data triangulation techniques, such as interviews, audio recordings, document analysis, and member checking (Yin, 2018). Data were collected from interviews, observations, and a review of financial documents that address the decision-making strategies of small business owners with sustainability over 5 years.

### **Ethical Research**

In this research, I followed a defined set of ethical standards. Walden University's IRB approval number for this study is XX-XX-XXXXXXXX. Researchers following rigorous steps ensure the protection of human dignity and rights, including respect for confidentiality and privacy. The ethical treatment of research participants is a critical concern; therefore, researchers are required to use informed consent to ensure compliance with the ethical standard in work involving human participants (Mirhosseini, 2020). Participants were required to sign the informed consent form before participation. The informed consent form included information about the nature of the study, participant criteria, my contact information, risks associated with participation, participant confidentiality information, the IRB, and consent. Noted on the consent form was that

participation is 100% voluntary. Participants could withdraw without penalty at any point in the process. There were be no gifts or financial compensation awarded to participants for volunteering.

To protect participants' confidentiality, I was the only person with access to all the data. The researcher must retain the data for a reasonable period beyond publication to make it available for the verification of data results (Orzechowski, 2020). I stored and secured data and physical findings in a locked fireproof file cabinet inside my home during the study and then for the next 5 years following completion of my study. Electronic data are stored on a cloud drive (see Mirhosseini, 2020).

### **Data Collection Instruments**

For this study I will be the primary data collection instrument. In qualitative studies, the researcher is the primary data collection source. The researcher may use several data collection techniques in conducting the study (Kandade et al., 2021). As the researcher, I will use interviews, observations, and document reviews. One of the strengths of qualitative research is its ability to explain processes and patterns of human behavior that can be difficult to quantify (Creswell & Báez, 2020). The first data collection instrument is semistructured interviews using the interview protocol (see Appendix A). According to Creswell & Báez (2020), researchers use semistructured interviews to obtain data about participants' experiences with the phenomenon under investigation. Mirhosseini (2020) noted semistructured discussions as interactive between the participant and researcher and reflect conversational exchanges in a real-world setting.

Semistructured interviews are also the best way to address participant shared experiences of the strategies they used to achieve their goals because they fully express their viewpoints and experiences (Tavory, 2020; Mirhosseini, 2020). Researchers will conduct interviews using open-ended questions in a one-on-one setting with participants (Jemielniak & Ciesielska, 2018). Researchers ask follow-up member checking questions to understand the phenomenon they are investigating (Mirhosseini, 2020).

Open-ended questions will be asked during the interviews that target small business owners. In addition to conducting face-to-face or virtual semistructured interviews, I will record and transcribed the interview notes to manage the interview process details and stay focused on the overarching research question. I will call or email participants to arrange the logistics of the meeting based on each participant's schedule. The interviews will be scheduled for approximately one hour to complete. I will allocate thirty additional minutes per participant to allow for unplanned events, such as interruptions and late starts.

Prior (2020) stated that member checking, additionally known as participant or respondent validation, is a technique for exploring the credibility of results. Researchers can use member checking to establish the credibility of their study. Dennis (2018) noted that member checking is appropriate for case studies and for ensuring the credibility, reliability, validity, and transferability of the data. The process of asking questions, rephrasing, and being an active listener are practical actions for a qualitative researcher to use during interviews to validate that the findings are accurate and honest (Prior, 2020).

To ensure compliance with member checking requirements, I will transcribe the audio-recorded data and share a summary of my interpretations with each participant. I

plan to conduct member checking with each participant to improve the reliability, validity, and transferability of the study. There are numerous ways to gather data in qualitative research. Alam (2021) opined that data collection consists of gathering information from participants. In case studies, data collection can vary and may include observations, interviews, documents, archival data, or artifacts (Verma & Verma, 2020; Creswell & Báez, 2020).

This study uses a qualitative multiple-case study and semistructured interviews because the purpose is to explore strategies small business owners use to sustain their businesses beyond 5 years. Ali and Anwar (2021) affirmed that multiple case studies data is more reliable than single case study data. Researchers use structured interviews to reach a broader sample of participants to collect quantifiable data. I will use face-to-face or virtual interviews and audio recordings. The participants and I will work to schedule a date, time, and location that fit their schedules.

Lukyanenko (2021) recommended that researchers use member checking techniques to ensure the accuracy of interpreting the interview information. Prior to the interviews, I will print the interview protocol and the interview questions. I plan to use semistructured interviews, ask probing questions and perform member checking, which will minimize the risk of participants not understanding the questions and improve the interview process. The interview process will be engaging and flexible to allow participants to give detailed information about their experiences.

The advantage of using semistructured face-to-face interviews is to provide the researcher with flexibility and control when getting details from the participants

(Kandade et al., 2021; Aguinis & Solarino, 2019). A disadvantage of the interview process is that participants' behavior might change due to the researcher's presence, and they may not fully understand some of my questions. Member checking will be used if any issues need to be double checked. The interview protocol will include all of the interview questions. I will transcribe the interviews and provide a copy of my analysis to each participant to authenticate and confirm the accuracy of the information collected.

## **Data Collection Technique**

There are numerous ways of gathering data in qualitative research. Alam (2021) opined that gathering information from participants is important in data collection. In a case study, data collection can consist of observations, interviews, documents, archival data, or artifacts (Verma & Verma, 2020; Creswell & Báez, 2020). Questions that begin with "what" may lead to additional questions relevant to a study (Neubauer et al., 2019). The interview questions I developed for this multiple case study were reviewed by my chair and committee members to help identify sustainable small business strategies. I will use a qualitative multiple-case study using semistructured interviews because the purpose is to explore strategies small business owners use to sustain their companies beyond the first 5 years.

Ali and Anwar (2021) affirmed that data in multiple case studies is more reliable than single case study data. Researchers use structured interviews to reach a broader sampling of participants to collect quantifiable data. I will use face-to-face or virtual interviews and audio recordings. The participants and I will work together to schedule a date, time, and location that fit their schedules. I plan to arrive at the agreed-upon

location early to set up the recording device on each interview day. My smartphone will be used as a back-up as needed.

Aguinis and Solarino (2019) asserted that restating and summarizing the participants' information during the interview is recommended for researchers to avoid the need for follow-up interviews. I will use various styles for conducting interviews to provide flexibility in the data collection process, which is conducive to accumulating the most useful information from the interview participants. Veronesi (2019) submitted that when qualitative researchers use interviews, their ability to create probing questions is improved. Bogna et al. (2020) noted that asking probing questions, rephrasing, and being an active listener are practical actions for a qualitative researcher. Lukyanenko (2021) recommended using member checking as the researchers' techniques to ensure the accuracy of interpreting the interview information.

Before the interviews, I will review the interview protocol and print the interview questions. The interview process will be engaging and flexible to allow participants to give detailed information about their experiences. The advantage of using semistructured face to-face interviews is that the researcher has flexibility and control when getting details from the participants (Kandade et al., 2021; Aguinis & Solarino, 2019). The disadvantage of using semistructured face to-face interviews is that the participants' behavior might change due to the researcher's presence, or they may not fully understand the questions being asked. When interviews are recorded, researchers can refer to the recordings and take a fresh look at the data later.

Schneider et al. (2019) explained that researchers can use audio recordings to

capture the information that they might miss during notetaking. During the interview process, I plan to take detailed notes and record inconsistencies such as body language, nonverbal and gestural cues, long pauses, and any indications that might be meaningful. Haenssgen (2019) affirmed that during an on-site visit, researchers should check the archives and company documents to get additional information related to the topic. I will copy the relevant company documents that are provided. Open-ended questions that capture valuable data regarding participants' thoughts and information interpretation will be used. Mirhosseini (2020) advised that researchers try to ensure the privacy and confidentiality of all participants and validate their analysis. I plan to transcribe the interviews and provide a copy of my analysis to each participant to authenticate and confirm the accuracy of the information collected.

The advantage of reviewing company documents is that the data is available onsite and may not require much effort in accessing them (Lukyanenko, 2021). The
disadvantage is that the company documents might not provide the level of detail needed
by the researcher (Haenssgen, 2019). Semistructured face-to-face interviews provided
both flexibility and details needed during data collection. I will use member checking to
ensure the responses to the interview question are accurate and interpreted correctly.

Alam (2021) found that when researchers conduct multiple interviews using data
collection and member checking, they improved the quality and accuracy of the data. In
performing member checking, I plan to share my interpretation of the participants'
responses to check for accuracy and resonance with their experiences.

## **Data Organization Technique**

Data organization was essential to reviewing and reporting interview data accurately (Alam, 2021). My data organization technique will consist of labeling each participant's audio-recorded interview (Lukyanenko, 2021) and having files for each participant that includes the date and time of the interview, informed consent, and interview transcription. During the data organization stage, researchers need to review their interview notes, analyze their journal notes, enter data into qualitative analysis software, and check the data (Maxwell, 2021). I will adhere to these data organization steps to ensure I review and report on the data effectively. ATLAS Ti software will be used for qualitative data management and analysis. Recorded information from participants will be securely protected (Adu, 2019). I will ensure the data on ATLAS Ti is password protected and encrypted. The data will be stored according to Walden University IRB requirements to preserve the privacy of the three to five participants. To protect participants' rights and confidentiality, I will store confidential papers in a locked fireproof file cabinet inside my home. Five years after concluding this research, I will shred any personal documents and permanently delete recordings.

## **Data Analysis**

Data analysis is the step after data collection and transcription (Haenssgen, 2019). Data analysis is the process of interpreting the information collected through the interviews, observations, and review the written and visual documents (Haenssgen, 2019). I will use Yin's (2018) thematic analysis process for data analysis. Using thematic analysis, researchers (a) interpret data, (b) use deductive and inductive methods, (c)

analyze different processes, and (d) use coding and pattern recognition. Triangulation refers to using multiple methods or data sources in qualitative research to develop a comprehensive understanding of phenomena (Abdalla et al., 2018). Data triangulation is crucial to strengthening the validity of the research and ensuring researchers understand and properly analyze the data (Bergen & Labonté, 2019; Daniel, 2019). Researchers use triangulation to test validity through the convergence of information from various sources.

The data analysis process for this multiple case study will include methodological triangulation from two data collection methods: semistructured interviews and organizational documentation. Maxwell (2021) asserts that researchers could mitigate bias through triangulation. I will use data triangulation in this qualitative study to ensure the research is rich, robust, and comprehensive. Maxwell (2021) recommends following these steps for data analysis: organize the data set; become acquainted with the data; classify, code, and interpret the data; and present and write up the data. I will conduct data analysis through the following steps: prepare and organize the data, identify emergent themes within the data, and present that data. Microsoft Excel will be used for preparation, organization, and analysis of the data.

During this research approach, we expect emerging themes that can be identified through an inductive approach that analyzes interview data, observations, and artifacts (Abdalla et al., 2018). Qualitative data analysis software has improved over the last two decades that allows new technology for researchers to analyze more data faster and in more complex ways (Maxwell, 2021). ATLAS Ti is an application that researchers use to

analyze semistructured interview transcripts (D'Amato, 2019) and used to code and sort data.

My plan is to search for keywords and phrases related to the concepts discovered through my review of the current literature for strategies small businesses use to sustain beyond 5 years. Key themes will be correlated from recent studies, conceptual frameworks, and raw data obtained through the interviews. I will follow the interview protocol and facilitate member checking by contacting participants to confirm that I correctly interpreted all responses to the interview. To determine if alignment exists, I will compare the results with the original data and documents I collected from the participants. Researchers maintain integrity when they adhere to accurate data collection (Hulme et al., 2021; Saunders et al., 2019). A researcher must use multiple data collection methods to ensure data saturation (Candela, 2019). Therefore, I will review financial documents, observations, and field notes until I achieve data saturation.

# **Reliability and Validity**

Researchers use reliability and validity to strengthen a study. Reliability is the consistency of the study, and validity is the accuracy of the study (Kyngäs et al., 2020). According to Hulme et al. (2021) qualitative researchers use credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability to establish reliability and validity in their studies. Qualitative studies must meet all these criteria to be relevant and trustworthy. The process will be stringent to ensure these criteria are met. Validity is how accurately research findings represent the data (Kyngäs et al. 2020). Bergen and Labonté, (2019) stated that valid information involves accuracy and the truthfulness of data collection,

analysis, and interpretation of the findings. Prior (2020) said validity was required to ensure the strength of different types of evidence.

Credibility, transferability, and confirmability are all elements of quality qualitative research (Creswel & Báez, 2020). Validity is established by applying triangulation, member checking, and data saturation guidelines to achieve transferability, confirmability, and credibility. Researchers using member checking try to increase the credibility of the research because participants are part of the study as well as the researcher (Creswel & Báez, 2020). Researchers using a qualitative methodology must triangulate a variety of sources (Kyngäs et al., 2020) and reach data saturation to establish credibility. I will use semistructured interviews, organizational documentation, and review of the academic literature as the sources of data for the study. Connecting the reoccurring themes to my second data source will triangulate the data and increase the credibility of the study.

Transferability is the degree to which research methods and findings can be applied to future research (Hair et al., 2019). A high level of member checking engagement is important to qualitative studies because it helps ensure transferability (Hair et al., 2019). According to Hulme et al. (2021), researchers use triangulation to increase the transferability in qualitative research. I will ensure transferability by using triangulation between multiple sources of data. Confirmability is the ability of the researchers to replicate the study (Hulme et al., 2021). Researchers use confirmability, and triangulation to reduce bias, and to ensure the study is replicable (Dennis, 2018). Researchers need to be able to replicate their study to reduce bias and have

confirmability.

To increase the confirmability of the study, I will use data triangulation between data sources. If or when the researcher finds no new information or themes, data saturation has been met and triangulation is assumed to have occurred (Yin, 2018). When researchers have met data saturation, the study is presumed to be credible, transferable, and confirmable. Participant interviews will occur until no new data or themes have emerged. Member checking will ensure that I have transcribed the participants' interviews accurately. Lastly, I will triangulate the data from the review of academic literature, organizational documentation, and interviews to ensure the study was reliable and valid.

Dependability relates to the consistency and reliability of the study and provides continuous performance over time (Bogna et al., 2020). Researchers must achieve reliability and dependability in the research protocol and the data collected (Hair et al., 2019). When researchers use precise steps spelled out sequentially in their research procedures, reliability is present (Creswell & Báez, 2020). Researchers achieve consistency by asking the same questions in the same order to each participant (Hair et al., 2019) and use the interview protocols to attain commonality and strengthen validity, consistency, and reliability. I will follow the interview protocol to achieve reliability and validity. Researchers who are transparent and follow specific procedures within data collection ensure reliability (Hulme et al., 2021; López-Zerón et al., 2021). After I interview each participant, I will transcribe the interviews and provide the participants with the transcript to allow for feedback and the removal of any personal bias on my part.

Once I obtain approval of the transcripts of the interviews, I will identify and code themes from the interviews and analyze the data sources to connect the themes with the strategies and triangulate the data.

# **Transferability**

Transferability occurs when the methods from a study can be replicated by another researcher in a different setting under similar circumstances (Wills, 2020; Yin, 2018). Researchers can increase the opportunity for transferability by future researchers through meticulous documentation of each step in the process, maintaining strict research protocols, and attaining data saturation (Yin, 2018). An additional method in improving the transferability of a research study is through complete and exhaustive data collection (Wills, 2020). Transferability is a component that defines a research study that is trustworthy (Wills). I will carefully document my research process, stick closely to the interview protocol, engage in member checking, ensure the highest levels of ethical standards, and achieve data saturation to provide future studies the opportunity to reach credible and dependable findings.

## Confirmability

Confirmability is the ability of another researcher to corroborate and replicate the findings of a research study (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Evaluating the research data rigorously for validity and accuracy achieves confirmability (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I will use member checking with all participants to ensure accuracy of the findings and satisfy confirmability (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Additionally, confirmability is ensured through a detailed description of the steps used in the research process to

eliminate bias (Morse, 2015; Yin, 2018). I will include a detailed description of all steps used in the research study. Finally, a researcher can reach confirmability when the outcomes can be found to contain similar or dissimilar results but shed light on the complexity of the phenomenon. I will reach confirmability by evaluating and comparing the participants' responses and analyzing for consistency.

#### **Data Saturation**

Data saturation is achieved and attained when additional participants does not add new information to the study (Yin, 2018). Member checking is the primary method to ensure that data saturation is reached (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Member checking allows the researcher and the participants to review, analyze, and validate the interviews and the researcher's interpretations to make certain that these are accurate (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). If the researcher does not reach data saturation the study is incomplete and more participants would need to be added to ensure that data saturation has been met (Yin, 2018). Triangulation of the data by comparing information from multiple sources will also help me achieve data saturation (Graue, 2015). For this study, I will use the employer employee handbooks, employee diversity policies, and employer marketing material as supporting documentation to achieve data saturation.

#### **Transition and Summary**

In Section 2, I provide information on conducting research to explore the strategies small business owners use to sustain business beyond 5 years. Additionally, I included the stated purpose and explained the researcher's role, the criteria used to select prospective participants, and the justification of the research method and design. Next, I

will provide detailed information regarding the population and sampling and ethics of the research. I also describe the data collection instruments and techniques, data organization and analysis process, and how I will ensure the reliability and validity of the findings. In the next section, I will present the findings and discuss each theme. I will also address the application to professional practices, implications for social change, recommendations for actions, and further research reflections. Finally, I will conclude with reflections and a summary of my findings.

# Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore business strategies that small business owners in Charlotte, North Carolina used to sustain their organizations beyond 5 years. The population for this study was three small businesses including owners and managers in Charlotte, North Caolina who used strategies to sustain business operations beyond 5 years. Through an analysis of data collected through my participant interviews, company website visits, and documentation reviews, three main themes emerged: (a) to use a business strategy that works, (b) maintain adequate funding, and (c) ensure sustainability of the business. This section includes a comprehensive presentation of findings as well as applications to professional practice. In this section, I also discuss the study's implications for social change, recommendations for action, recommendations for further research, and reflections ending with a conclusion.

# **Presentation of the Findings**

One of the most important things when opening a business is planning for how it will be sustained over time. This study consisted of qualitative interviews with three business owners in Charlotte, North Carolina. These interviews were conducted over a virtual internet network. I employed Atlas.ti, a data analysis application, to categorize the data and create nodes (themes). Using the RBV theory, I analyzed the data using Yin's five-step data analysis approach. The overarching research question for this qualitative multiple case study was "What strategies do small business owners in North Carolina use

to sustain their businesses beyond 5 years?" The implications for positive social change include the potential for small business owners of medium sized businesses to use the findings to contribute to job creation, economic growth, and the promotion of sustainable communities.

The participants made one of their main focuses their relationships with their clients, providing them with excellent customer service. This commitment ensured that their clients would return to using their services by nurturing these partnerships. The business owners also stressed the importance of having an excellent relationship with their staff. They all mentioned that finding the right people to work for them was key to ensuring they retained staff and a continual level of high quality necessary to sustain their business. P-1 spoke about building trust and enabling their staff to be team leaders, P-2 noted the importance of hiring the right people to be on that team, and P-3 confirmed that their success was based on having the right people working for them and taking care of their employees.

## Theme 1: Use a Business Strategy that Works

The first theme in the data analysis phase was the importance of small business owners that use a business strategy that works. Participants felt that a lot of small businesses owners will talk frequently about the strategies that they believe in and why these strategies are so important to their success.

#### Findings from Participant Interviews

The importance of having a small number of business strategies was identified by all participants as a top priority for the company. These strategies need to be perceived as

the foundation on which the small business owners plan to grow and expand their business. Responses of the participants regarding the importance of having a small number of effective business strategies included:

- P-1 "This was an existing business where a new CEO took over leadership of the company. Because the business had gone through some adversity there was a need to inject new life into the organization. To bring more awareness new marketing and advertisement campaigns as their business strategies were started using radio stations, churches, and newspapers. These initiatives allowed the business to flourish and gain a more profitable footing."
- P-2 stated that "The business owner has relied on her faith in successfully running the business. She also has developed a business plan to guide the direction of the business. In many cases, the implementation approach has been through trial and error. To compliment the main source of funding which is Medicare, the business has recently started to solicit funding through grants.
- P-3 stated that "The funeral home business is dependent on the community that it serves. That community consists of churches, schools, fraternities, sororities, and other organizations that can be used to tap into for streams of income. However, it is key to note that funeral home is a business with payrolls to meet. Enough revenue has to come in to offset the money that will be going out to cover expenses."

#### Relationships to the Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was the RBV theory, as it helps to

explain why and how certain small businesses maintain or obtain a competitive advantage over other firms, including the impacts of tangible and intangible resources (Wernerfelt, 1984). The goal for my study was an identification of the strategies that owners of small businesses use to sustain profitability beyond 5 years, as guided by the RBV conceptual framework. For my purposes, I defined resources as both the tangible and intangible assets of a firm or business.

## Relationship of Existing Studies and Research Findings

Small business owners face many risks in the startup of new businesses. A study on small business owners from the United States and Mexico suggested that the most common problem areas included the availability of capital, adequate human resources, governmental organization and relations, and strategic planning (Quansah & Hartz, 2021; Rajagopal, 2021). Small business owners need to develop and implement the right survival strategies to prevent the risk of failure to achieve small business success and stainability.

## **Theme 2: Maintain Adequate Funding**

Responses of the participants regarding the identified theme included:

- P-1 "Having to overcome bankruptcy was a challenge and having to obtain bank loans to keep the business afloat in the first year was also very challenging.
   Additionally, having to reestablish their name in the community. Another challenge was having to rebuild their finances, purchase new cars and equipment that was needed."
- P-2 "The challenges faced were around finding the market for the business so we

could maintain adequate funding to support the program. Additionally, the size of the market for this service is very large with lots of competition. Potential sources for clients resulted from visits to doctor offices, nursing homes, etc."

• P-3 "During this time there was a need to get merchandise on a comparable basis and reasonable price in the market was a necessity that led to the development of their strategy. Their strategy was to solicit through churches was enabled by the fact that the CEO was a minister which, enhanced the relationship between the funeral home and the churches..

# Relationship of Maintaining Adequate Funding and the Conceptual Framework

Key propositions of the RBV theory are the categories of resources available to business owners, which include (a) financial resources, (b) human resources, (c) organizational resources, and (d) physical resources. The RBV was created to analyze firms' resource positions and to identify strategic options to increase their success and profitability. A researcher can use the RBV model to help understand why certain firms maintain or obtain a competitive advantage over other firms, including the impact of resources (Wernerfelt, 1984). The RBV can also be used to develop a managerial style and transform it into a style of strategic reasoning and leveraging resources as described by Wernerfelt (1995). The RBV has also been used in analyses of the organizational sciences, entrepreneurship, and strategic management. The objective of the theory is to anticipate the potential resources that support success in business and understand their economic value (Hammer (2019). The conceptual model tailored to the current study included the RBV, tangible resources, intangible resources, success of the firm, and

competitive advantage of the firm.

## Relationship of Maintaining Adequate Funding and Research Findings

Hammer (2019) indicated that small business owners focus on acquiring resources to achieve their business goals. Acquiring resources is necessary for a small business owner to maintain adequate funding to anticipate the potential resources that support success in business and understand their economic value (Karedza & Governor, 2020). Business owners develop the management skills needed to acquire the desired resources to gain business success. Small business owners could earn reasonable revenues with adequate resources, which requires proper monitoring and regulating of the business (Botha et al., 2019). Small business owners acquire resources to help their business sustain. Researchers have found that small business owners that create and maintain a competitive advantage exceed their competitors' ability to develop a unique relationship between capabilities and performance (Do & Nguyen, 2020). Specific inputs will produce useful outputs (Hammer, 2019). Small business owners have come to rely on valuable resources to improve their supply chain. Strength, weakness, opportunity, and threat (SWOT) analyses have been used to discover the competitive advantage that could lead to adequate funding, sustainability, and business success (Godwell & Govender, 2020).

# Theme 3: Ensure Sustainability of the Business

The third theme involving the importance of ensuring the sustainability of the business was also discovered during the interview process.

• P1 stated that "learning from mentors that had worked in the business for many years was very important. Having this on-the-job knowledge and growing up in

the business provided invaluable insight into how the business is operated.

Another strategy available to the owner was that there were funeral home associations that assisted in developing growth strategies. These associations provided guidance and training to funeral home directors around how best to run the business.'

- P2 further explained that "performing risk assessment reports is also a great step in ensuring phishing attacks are lowered and keeping a report of how frequently these attacks occur will help gauge and reduce any impacts in the future."
- P3 indicated that "A key aspect is being about to encourage the employees to take time for themselves and their families. P3 also said that by taking care of themselves and their families, they will be doing things that will prolong and sustain the business. Smaller organizations can provide more of a family environment that is beneficial to the employees."

# Relationship of Sustainability to the Conceptual Framework

Vlados (2019) used the RBV to examine stakeholder marketing and sustainability. Marketing has been a strategic resource to generate small businesses' competitive advantage. The researchers' goal was to provide a framework to stimulate more research and to guide marketers to actions beneficial to their exchange relationships (Vlados). Longenecker & Insch, (2019) explored both marketing and financial strategies under the RBV lens. The researchers used the RBV to study the capability of businesses as well as to support their hypothesis concerning the better performance of businesses with higher marketing capabilities compared to businesses with lower marketing capabilities. Data

collection included questions about marketing capacities, operations, financial performance, and sustainability (Johnson et al., 2020).

The researchers also explored if competitive advantage and supply chain management significantly moderated the relationships between the variables mentioned above. Results indicated competitive advantage mediated the relationship between marketing capabilities and financial performance. Johnson et al. (2020) also demonstrated supply chain management was a moderating variable in the relationship between operation capabilities and financial performance. Johnson et al. found a significant correlation between marketing and operations capabilities, which led to increased business financial performance and increased the sustainability of the small business entities.

# Relationship of Sustainability to Other Existing Studies and Research Findings

Researchers surveyed 374 managers of small businesses to evaluate the influence of quality and strategies on their business performance and sustainability (Ashutosh et al., 2020). Results indicated an impact of quality management on the market success factor but did not have an impact on the business's profits or loss statements. The researchers also found the impact of environmental strategies on financial performance and different strategies, which can impact a small business owner's success and help increase their competitive advantage and increase their chances of becoming more sustainable in future success.

Research has also focused on sustainability practices among restaurants (Ashutosh et al., 2020). Ashutosh et al. (2020) surveyed almost 400 restaurant managers.

They reported the existence of direct relationships between sustainability practices (quality, environmental, and social sustainability practices) and both financial and market success. Ashutosh et al., (2020) noted that sustainability practices could be helpful for small businesses to improve their competitive advantages, like the RBV's concept of competitive position and resource position.

Previous researchers have studied potential financial strategies for achieving sustainability. For example, it is critical to find new financial opportunities, which could include microfinancing, crowdfunding, and peer-to-peer lending according to (Longenecker & Insch, 2019). The unique role of relationship marketing in small businesses' customer experience and achieving sustainability is also an important factor. (Longenecker & Insch, 2019) They indicated that microfinancing was an effective sibusiness owners had difficulties securing microloans. Crowdfunding was a useful way to increase competitiveness and to increase the income received. Social networks were an additional strategy falling under the peer to-peer financing category. The lack of financial strategies and resources is a contributing factor in small business failure. Wahyono (2019) indicated that even though small businesses are important to economic growth, access to funding can involve problems in securing long-term external finances, which restrains their development and growth and mitigates against their sustainability as a business.

#### **Applications to Professional Practice**

The study findings from this study will contribute to developing future small businesses within the local communities. This study will contribute to prospective small

business owners seeking to start, develop or sustain their small businesses, as well as gain insights from the strategies used in this study for business sustainability. The goals for business leaders and strategies used to sustain their businesses are common goals among small business owners. Common goals are ensuring that creating a solid customer base, communication, professionalism, and producing quality work must set the tone when sustaining their businesses. The success of business leader's being able to execute strategies to satisfy existing customers and acquire new clientele determines the organization's level of financial success. The measurement of success for any organization is its customer base (Hawkins & Hoon, 2020). The findings from this study may be valuable to small businesses owners and may assist in their business's growth and developmental stages. Building a solid customer base and meeting the needs of customers efficiently through their artistry, trustworthiness, and professionalism were some of the strategies used by interviewed leaders to sustain their businesses.

# **Implications for Social Change**

The findings from this study may contribute to positive social change within the local communities because small businesses constitute 99.9% of total firms in the United States. Small businesses are an important part of economic activity in developing countries, especially in creating jobs and reducing poverty (Najib et al., 2021). Small business owners that succeed within their local communities are able to contribute to the community's sustainability, employability, and wealth. The implications for positive social change includes the potential to create jobs and establish training programs for unskilled workers in the community. Sustaining a small business is essential because a

flourishing economy means businesses and community residents spend money to build, repair and remodel homes and businesses. Small businesses contribute significantly to the country's economic growth, development, employment, and social cohesion (Gyimah et al., 2019).

# **Recommendations for Action**

This multiple-case study is limited in scope; therefore, if any, transferability of the finding to other cases by future researchers does exist. The limitation of the study results from the accuracy and validity of data collected through the virtual interview relied on the experiences of the owners in three companies located in Charlotte, North Carolina. This study did not reflect the experiences of the broader population of all SMEs leaders globally. Therefore, the findings of this study may not be generalizable to a larger population of SMEs in the United States or globally. I recommend that future researchers follow the same methods I used in this study to conduct quantitative or mixed-method research in different states or in the same state of North Carolina to test the transferability of the findings of this study.

Additional researchers may also conduct extensive research regarding business growth and survival within small or large businesses to expand the sample population used in this study. Small business owners must learn how to maximize their human capital, evaluate the skills required to operate the business, and know their business operations. In addition, the small business owners need to be open to exploring business strategies that other business leaders have implemented successfully and to increase business growth and survival. Participants expressed the importance of employee

retention, strong customer relationships, and quality of services as a catalyst to the growth and survival of their business. I recommend that small business owners establish strong customer relationship strategies, ensure they invest in their employees growth and provide quality service that meet or exceed their customer expectations.

# **Recommendations for Further Research**

Creating strategies and building solid customer relationships with employees may enable small business leaders to sustain their businesses. Business leaders must be able to understand their customers' needs, produce quality products, and retain skilled employees are strategies that can sustain their businesses. The customer retention theory developed by Farley (1964) noted that consumers are brand loyal, and small business owners can increase their customer base and the loyalty required to sustain their business by being trustworthy and honest professionals in producing quality work. Customers that are satisfied with their post-purchase decision may be willing to repurchase the company's products and services and encourage their family, friends, and others to use these products and services (Lee et al., 2020). Customer retention affects the profitability of a small business in many ways. Small business leaders may want to develop emergency fund strategies to increase their cash flow in case of a business emergency, another pandemic, or an economic crisis. Business leaders with an emergency fund and solid cash flow are in position to meet financial obligations to operate and sustain their businesses. The pandemic has restricted the market and adversely affected small business owners' preparedness to meet financial emergencies (Chhatwani et al., 2022). Small business owners should increase their communication skills through ongoing training programs to

articulate their plans and enhance employee communication. Small business owners should continue to train and develop employees with the skills necessary to produce quality work and to seek entrepreneurial prospects.

#### **Reflections**

This doctoral study process has been challenging, enlightening, and rewarding. The commitment of this journey has wavered from time to time due to the program's intensity, other lifechanging factors, and the challenges faced in completing this program. The rigor of the program was much more difficult academically and took longer than I expected. For this study, I explored the strategies used by small business owners to sustain their business beyond 5 years. The research study participants highlighted the three themes have different strategies with some similarities to ensure business success, cash flow, and sustainability and long-term growth. I followed the interview protocol to minimize error and research bias, and I was pleased with the eagerness the participants interacted. During the interviews, I considered my reactions to the responses, so I would not influence the participants to answer questions. Each of the business owners confidently and willingly complied with the interview questions, and each shared a similar passion and desire for success in business. During this doctoral journey, I learned more about effective strategies for sustaining small businesses. This journey enabled me to identify strategies that small business owners in Charlotte, North Carolina use to sustain their business beyond 5 years.

#### Conclusion

Small business entrepreneurs are key to wealth creation and the social

development of a nation worldwide. The objective of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies that small business owners in Charlotte, North Carolina used to grow and sustain their business's operations beyond 5 years. I selected three business leaders in Charlotte, North Carolina that have experience in reducing business failures. The resources-based view theory was a good conceptual framework for this study because the research data provided evidence to support this theory. Additionally, business owners depend on systems of activities that include marketing, employee relationships, client relationships, and social networking to drive technology innovation, financing, and profitability. For business owners to survive an understanding of resource-based view theory helps ground the research of a study. Yin's five-step data analysis approach resulted in three themes which were (a) to use a business strategy that works, (b) to maintain adequate funding, and (c) to ensure sustainability of the business. These three themes represent strategies for growth and survival for small business owners. All three owners business owners interviewed spoke about the importance of solid relationships. All three business owners spoke about the importance of the quality of service, which was mostly mentioned in conjunction with staff and customer relationships. While respecting the importance of relationships, business owners often cited how high-quality service was the best way to market their business that met or exceeded their customer expectations. Although there were many sustainability facilitators mentioned by the business owners interviewed, they also identified several challenges. Many of the challenges identified relate to staffing. The implications for positive social change includes the potential for business owners for use the findings to contribute to job

creation, economic growth, and the promotion of sustainable communities.

#### References

- Abu-Shawish, R. K., Romanowski, M. H., & Amatullah, T. (2021). Policy borrowing and developing knowledge economies in GCC countries: A critique from a human capital theory perspective. *Asia Pacific Education Review*, 22(1), 77–88. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12564-020-09661-x
- Adu, P. (2019). *A step-by-step guide to qualitative data coding* (1st ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351044516
- Agarwal, U. A. (2019). Qualitative interviewing. In R. N. Subudhi & S. Mishra (Eds.), Methodological issues in management research: Advances, challenges, and the way ahead (pp. 79–91). Emerald Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-78973-973-220191006
- Aguinis, H., & Solarino, A. M. (2019). Transparency and replicability in qualitative research: The case of interviews with elite informants. *Strategic Management Journal*, 40(8), 1291–1315. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.3015
- Akpan, I. J., Soopramanien, D., & Kwak, D. (2020). Cutting-edge technologies for small business and innovation in the era of COVID-19 global health pandemic. *Journal of Small Business & Entrepreneurship*, *33*(6), 607–617. https://doi.org/10.1080/08276331.2020.1799294
- Akonkwa, D. B. M., Lunanga, E., Mukulu, J. B., Bugandwa, T. C., & Mwaza, E. F. (2021). Leadership styles and small enterprises' performance: Is gender an issue? Empirical study from Democratic Republic of Congo. *Journal of Entrepreneurship and Innovation in Emerging Economies*, 1–23.

- https://doi.org/10.1177%2F23939575211044318
- Alam, M. K. (2021). A systematic qualitative case study: Questions, data collection, NVivo analysis and saturation. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management*, 16(1), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.1108/QROM-09-2019-1825
- Albort-Morant, G., Ariza-Montes, A., Leal-Rodríguez, A., & Giorgi, G. (2020). How does positive work-related stress affect the degree of innovation development?

  International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17020520
- Ali, B. J., & Anwar, G. (2021). Business strategy: The influence of strategic competitiveness on competitive advantage. *International Journal of Electrical, Electronics and Computers*, 6(2), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.22161/eec.62.1
- Amankwah-Amoah, J., Khan, Z., & Wood, G. (2021). COVID-19 and business failures:

  The paradoxes of experience, scale, and scope for theory and practice. *European Management Journal*, 39(2), 179–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emj.2020.09.002
- Ameji, E., Taiga, U., & Amade, M. (2020). COVID-19 pandemic and performance of small and medium scale enterprises (SMEs) in Lokoja, Kogi State, Nigeria. *Ilorin Journal of Economic Policy*, 7(3), 41–50.
  - https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Usio-Taiga/publication/349094549\_COVID-19\_PANDEMIC\_AND\_PERFORMANCE\_OF\_SMALL\_AND\_MEDIUM\_SCA LE\_ENTERPRISES\_SMES\_IN\_LOKOJA\_KOGI\_STATE\_NIGERIA/links/601f 44b54585158939892730/COVID-19-PANDEMIC-AND-PERFORMANCE-OF-SMALL-AND-MEDIUM-SCALE-ENTERPRISES-SMES-IN-LOKOJA-KOGI-

# STATE-NIGERIA.pdf

- Ashutosh, A., Sharma, A., & Beg, M. A. (2020). Strategic analysis using SWOT-AHP: A fibre cement sheet company application. *Journal of Management Development*, 39(4), 543–557. https://doi.org/10.1108/jmd-05-2019-0157
- Audretsch, D. B., Belitski, M., Caiazza, R., & Lehmann, E. E. (2020). Knowledge management and entrepreneurship. *International Entrepreneurship and Management Journal*, 16(2), 373–385. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11365-020-00648
- Ayodeji-Ogundiran, A. I., Burrell, D. N., & Lewis, E. J. (2021). Strategic adaptive leadership and emerging approaches to online marketing of a US small business real estate firm in response to COVID-19. *International Journal of Online Marketing (IJOM)*, 11(3), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.4018/IJOM.2021070101
- Babaee Farsani, M., Amindust, A., & Shekarchizadeh, A. (2019). Designing open innovation model in active small and medium sized enterprises by mix method. Public Management Research, 12(44), 209–235.

  https://doi.org/10.22111/jmr.2019.24228.3848
- Back, P. R. (2019). On the relationship between corporate social responsibility and competitive performance in Brazilian small and medium enterprises: Empirical evidence from a stakeholders' perspective [Master's thesis, Maastricht School of Management]. Thesis Commons. https://doi.org/10.31237/osf.io/bdumw
- Babaee Farsani, M., Amindust, A., & Shekarchizadeh, A. (2019). Designing open innovation model in active small and medium sized enterprises by mix method. *Public Management Research*, 12(44), 209–235.

# https://doi.org/10.22111/jmr.2019.24228.3848

- Baker, S., Bloom, N., Davis, S., Kost, K., Sammon, M., & Viratyosin, T. (2020). The unprecedented stock market impact of COVID-19. *National Bureau of Economic Research*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3386/w26945">https://doi.org/10.3386/w26945</a>
- Beland, L. P., & Unel, B. (2019). Politics and entrepreneurship in the US. *Canadian Journal of Economics/Revue canadienne d'économique*, 52(1), 33-57. https://doi.org/10.1111/caje.12365
- Bergen, N., & Labonté, R. (2019). "Everything is perfect, and we have no problems":

  Detecting and limiting social desirability bias in qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 30(5), 783–792. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732319889354
- Bertalanffy, L.V (1972). The history and status of general systems theory. *Academy of Management Journal*, 15(4), 407–426. https://doi.org/10.5465/255139
- Bogna, F., Raineri, A., & Dell, G. (2020). Critical realism and constructivism: Merging research paradigms for a deeper qualitative study. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management: An International Journal*, 15(4), 461-484. https://doi.org/10.1108/qrom-06-2019-1778
- Bonsu S, & Kuofie M., (2019). Small business survival. *Journal of Marketing & Management*. 10(1), 51-63. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/341184207
- Botha, M., Carruthers, T. J., & Venter, M. W. (2019). The relationship between entrepreneurial competencies and the recurring entrepreneurial intention and action of existing entrepreneurs. *Southern African Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business Management*, 11(1), 1–15.

# https://doi.org/10.4102/sajesbm.v11i1.191

- Budsaratragoon, P., & Jitmaneeroj, B. (2019). Measuring causal relations and identifying critical drivers for corporate sustainability: The quadruple bottom line approach.

  \*Measuring Business Excellence\*, 23(3), 292–316. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/mbe-10-2017-0080">https://doi.org/10.1108/mbe-10-2017-0080</a>
- Bulturbayevich, M. B., Sharipdjanovna, S. G., Ibragimovich, A. S., & Gulnora, M. (2020). Modern features of financial management in small businesses.

  \*International Engineering Journal for Research & Development, 5(4), 5-5.

  https://doi.org/10.17605/OSF.IO/4HP2Q
- Burns, J. M. (1978). Transformational leadership. Harper & Row.
- Cadenas, H. (2019). The unity of (social systems) science: The legacy of Bertalanffy.

  Systems Research & Behavioral Science, 36(3), 274–280.

  https://doi.org/10.1002/sres.2595
- Candela, A. (2019). Exploring the function of member checking. *Qualitative Report*, 24(3), 619–628. <a href="https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3726">https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3726</a>
- Chakabva, O., Tengeh, R., & Dubihlela, J. (2021). Factors inhibiting effective risk management in emerging market SMEs. *Journal of Risk and Financial Management*, 14(6), 231. https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm14060231
- Chiriță, N., Vișan, A., & Popescu, M. (2020). Measuring adobe company performance from the perspective of a complex adaptive system. *Theoretical & Applied Economics*, 27(4), 51–72.
- Chuang, S. (2020). Co-creating social media agility to build strong customer–firm

- relationships. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 84(1), 202–211. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2019.06.012
- Crovini, C. (2019). Risk management in small and medium enterprises (1st ed.). *Routledge-Giappichelli Studies*. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429276316
- Creswell, J. W., & Báez, J. C. (2020). 30 essential skills for the qualitative researcher. (2nd ed). SAGE Publications.
- D'Amato, S. (2019). Cultures of counterterrorism. Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429465369
- Damali, U., Secchi, E., Tax, S. S., & McCutcheon, D. (2020). Customer participation risk management: conceptual model and managerial assessment tool. *Journal of Service Management*, 32(1), 27–51. https://doi.org/10.1108/josm-05-2018-0147
- Daniel, B. K. (2019, June 20–21). What constitutes a good qualitative research study?

  Fundamental dimensions and indicators of rigour in qualitative research: The

  TACT framework [Conference presentation abstract]. *18th European Conference*on Research Methodology for Business and Management Studies, Johannesburg,

  South Africa. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2017.04.005
- Del Rio-Chanona, R. M., Mealy, P., Pichler, A., Lafond, F., & Farmer, J. D. (2020).

  Supply and demand shocks in the COVID-19 pandemic: An industry and occupation perspective. *Oxford Review of Economic Policy*, 36(Suppl. 1), S94–S137. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/graa033">https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/graa033</a>
- Dhanda, U., & Shrotryia, V. K. (2020). Corporate sustainability: The new organizational reality. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management: An International*

- Journal. Advance online publication. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/qrom-01-2020-1886">https://doi.org/10.1108/qrom-01-2020-1886</a>
- Do, B., & Nguyen, N. (2020). The links between proactive environmental strategy, competitive advantages and firm performance: An empirical study in Vietnam. Sustainability, 12(12), 5–16. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12124962
- Dunn, R. (2020). Adaptive leadership: Leading through complexity. *International Studies in Educational Administration (Commonwealth Council for Educational Administration & Management* (CCEAM)), 48(1), 31–38.
- Durdella, N. (2019). Qualitative dissertation methodology. SAGE Publications, Inc https://www.doi.org/10.4135/9781506345147
- Egbuta, I., & Gilbert, L. (2021). Problems financing small business enterprises in the current economic, business, and organizational environment in Nigeria: With recommendations for future support initiatives. *In Research Anthology on Small Business Strategies for Success and Survival*. IGI Global. (3<sup>rd</sup> ed., pp. 1479-1496) <a href="https://doi.org//10.4018/978-1-7998-9155-0.ch072">https://doi.org//10.4018/978-1-7998-9155-0.ch072</a>
- Epp, A. M., & Otnes, C. C. (2020). High-quality qualitative research: Getting into gear.

  \*\*Journal of Service Research\*, 24(2), 163-167. 103

  https://doi.org/10.1177/1094670520961445
- Falciola, J., Jansen, M., & Rollo, V. (2020). Defining firm competitiveness: A multidimensional framework. World Development, 129, 104857.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.104857">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.104857</a>
- Fisher, M., Gallino, S. & Netessine, S. (2019). Retailers are squandering their most potent weapons. *Harvard Business Review*. January-February edition.

- Fontalvo, H., Calvano, F., De la Puente, M., Arias, E., & Fontecha, B. (2021). Innovation in the organizational development of small and medium sized food and beverage companies in Colombia. *International Journal of Entrepreneurship*, 25(3), 1-10. <a href="https://www.abacademies.org/articles/innovation-in-the-organizational-development-of-small-and-mediumsized-food-and-beverage-companies-in-colombia.pdf">https://www.abacademies.org/articles/innovation-in-the-organizational-development-of-small-and-mediumsized-food-and-beverage-companies-in-colombia.pdf</a>
- Gilboa, S., Seger-Guttmann, T., & Mimran, O. (2019). The unique role of relationship 104 marketing in small businesses' customer experience. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 51, 152–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2019.06.004
- Glowka, G., Kallmünzer, A., & Zehrer, A. (2020). Enterprise risk management in small and medium family enterprises: The role of family involvement and CEO tenure.

  \*International Entrepreneurship and Management Journal, 17(3), 1213-1231.

  https://doi.org/10.1007/s11365-020-00682-x
- Godwell Karedza & Krishna K. Govender. (2020). The impact of organizational capabilities on SMEs export performance: Application of the resource-based view theory. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Research*, *3*(3), 68-75. <a href="https://doi.org/10.31580/ijer.v3i3.1543">https://doi.org/10.31580/ijer.v3i3.1543</a>
- Haenssgen, M. J. (2019). Interdisciplinary qualitative research in global development: A concise guide. Emerald Publishing. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/9781839092299">https://doi.org/10.1108/9781839092299</a>
- Hair, J. F., Page, M., & Brunsveld, N. (2019). Basic data analysis for quantitative research. *Essentials of Business Research Methods*, 15(4) 326-352. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429203374-12

- Hammer, M. (2019). Management approach for resource-productive operations:

  Industrial management. Springer Gabler. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-22939-9">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-22939-9</a>
- Hammond, D. (2019). The legacy of Ludwig von Bertalanffy and its relevance for our time. *Systems Research & Behavioral Science*, 36(3), 301. https://doi.org/10.1002/sres.2598
- Hancock, D. R., Algozzine, B., & Lim, J. H. (2021). Doing case study research: A practical guide for beginning researchers. (4th ed.). Teachers College Press.
- Hauser, A., Eggers, F., & Güldenberg, S. (2019). Strategic decision-making in SMEs:

  Effectuation, causation, and the absence of strategy. Small Business 106

  Economics, 54(3), 775-790. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-019-00152-x">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-019-00152-x</a>

  Hawkins, L., & Hon, S. (2020). The impact of customer retention strategies and the survival of small service-based businesses. *IUP Journal of Marketing*Management, 19(2), 7–34.
- Henry, L. A., Buyl, T., & Jansen, R. J. (2019). Leading corporate sustainability: The role of top management team composition for triple bottom line performance.

  \*Business Strategy and the Environment\*, 28(1), 173–184.

  https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2247
- Hlady-Rispal, M., Fayolle, A., & Gartner, W. B. (2021). In search of creative qualitative methods to capture current entrepreneurship research challenges. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 59(5), 887-912.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/00472778.2020.1865541

- Howard, T. L., Ulferts, G. W., & Hannon, J. (2019). Leadership styles of small business owners: Linking theory to application. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability & Ethics*, 16(2), 47–55.

  https://doi.org/10.33423/jlae.v16i2.2021
- Hulme, A., Stanton, N. A., Walker, G. H., Waterson, P., & Salmon, P. M. (2021). Testing the reliability and validity of risk assessment methods in human factors and ergonomics. Ergonomics, 1-22. https://doi.org/10.1080/00140139.2021.1962969
- Hwang, J., Lee, J. S., & Kim, H. (2019). Perceived innovativeness of drone food delivery services and its impacts on attitude and behavioral intentions: The moderating role of gender and age. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 81, 94-103. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2019.03.002">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2019.03.002</a>
- Ibrahim, B. (2021). Social media marketing activities and brand loyalty: A meta-analysis examination. *Journal of Promotion Management*, 28(1), 60-90. https://doi.org/10.1080/10496491.2021.1955080
- Iannucci, T., & Hutchinson, L. (2020). Strategic planning and plan sustainability: Part one. *Plans & Trusts*, 38(6), 14–21.
- Imran et al. (2019) needs reference
- Inoue, H., & Todo, Y. (2020). The propagation of the economic impact through supply chains: The case of a mega-city lockdown against the spread of COVID-19.

  PLOS ONE, 15(9), Article e0239251.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0239251">https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0239251</a>
- Johnson, M. E., Albizri, A., & Jain, R. (2020). Exploratory analysis to identify concepts,

skills, knowledge, and tools to educate business analytics practitioners. *Decision Sciences Journal of Innovative Education*, 18(1), 90-118. https://doi.org/10.1111/dsji.12195

- Johnson, O. (2019). General system theory and the use of process mining to improve care pathways. *Studies in Health Technology and Informatics*, 263, 11–22. https://doi:10.3233/SHTI190107
- Kandade, K., Samara, G., Parada, M. J., & Dawson, A. (2021). From family successors to successful business leaders: A qualitative study of how high-quality relationships develop in family businesses. *Journal of Family Business Strategy*, 12(2), 100334. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfbs.2019.100334">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfbs.2019.100334</a>
- Kapepa, O., & Van Vuuren, J. (2019). The importance of tolerance for failure and risk taking among insurance firms in hyperinflationary Zimbabwe. *The Southern African Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business Management*, 11(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajesbm.v11i1.142
- Kaur, R. (2019). Social media marketing and small business. *International Journal of Trend in Scientific Research and Development*, 3(2), 1051–1053.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.31142/ijtsrd21501">https://doi.org/10.31142/ijtsrd21501</a>
- Kimuli, S. N., Orobia, L., Sabi, H. M., & Tsuma, C. K. (2020). Sustainability intention:
   Mediator of sustainability behavioral control and sustainable entrepreneurship.
   World Journal of Entrepreneurship, Management and Sustainable Development,
   16(2), 81–95. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/wjemsd-12-2019-0096">https://doi.org/10.1108/wjemsd-12-2019-0096</a>
- Kingsnorth, S. (2022). Digital marketing strategy: an integrated approach to online

- marketing. Kogan Page Publishers.
- Kreiser, P. M., Kuratko, D. F., Covin, J. G., Ireland, R. D., & Hornsby, J. S. (2019). 110
  Corporate entrepreneurship strategy: Extending our knowledge boundaries
  through configuration theory. *Small Business Economics*, 56(2), 739-758.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-019-00198-">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-019-00198-</a>
- Krüger, N. A., & Meyer, N. (2021). The development of a small and medium-sized business risk management intervention tool. *Journal of Risk and Financial Management*, 14(7), 310-. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm14070310">https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm14070310</a>
- Kubíček, A., Dofkova, L., & Machek, O. (2020). Advice-seeking process in family businesses: A qualitative study. *Journal of Family Business Management*, 11(1), 19-31. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/jfbm-07-2019-0048">https://doi.org/10.1108/jfbm-07-2019-0048</a>
- Kyngäs, H., Kääriäinen, M., & Elo, S. (2020). The trustworthiness of content analysis. In H. Kyngäs, K. Mikkonen, & M. Kääriäinen (Eds.), The application of content analysis in nursing science research (pp. 23–30). Springer.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-30199-6\_5">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-30199-6\_5</a>
- Lahman, M. K. (2021). Writing and representing qualitative research. (1st ed.) SAGE Publications.
- Lai, V. T. (2019). A researcher, a container, or both? A stance of a researcher in a qualitative research with bereaved children. In K. Tsang, D. Liu, & Y. Hong (Eds.), Challenges and opportunities in qualitative research (pp. 139–152). 111

  Springer. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-5811-1\_11">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-5811-1\_11</a>
- Lee, J. (2019). The relationships among brand assets, customer satisfaction, brand trust,

- and brand loyalty related to golf products. *The East Asian Journal of Business Management*, 7(3), 75–81. https://doi.org/10.20498/eajbe.2019.7.3.75
- Le, S. T. (2021). Small business Small business and innovation: Specificities and institutional context. *Innovation Economics, Engineering, and Management Handbook* 2(3), 247-254. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119832522.ch30">https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119832522.ch30</a>
- Lepkowska-White, E., Parsons, A., & Berg, W. (2019). Social media marketing management: an application to small restaurants in the US. *International Journal of Culture, Tourism and Hospitality Research*, *13*(3), 321-345.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCTHR-06-2019-0103">https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCTHR-06-2019-0103</a>
- Lewis, C. M. (2019). A case study of qualitative methods. In S. A. Fincher & A. V. Robins (Eds.), The Cambridge handbook of computing education research (pp. 875–894). Cambridge University Press.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108654555.032">https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108654555.032</a>
- Linneman, R. E., & Stanton, J. L. (2020). Marketing planning in a total quality environment (1st ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315859224 https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1093/scipol/scx049
- Longenecker, C. O., & Insch, G. S. (2019). Leadership development learning accelerators: Voices from the trenches. *Development and Learning in Organizations: An International Journal*, 33(2), 12–15. https://doi.org/10.1108/dlo-07-2018-0084
- López-Zerón, G., Bilbao-Nieva, M. I., & Clements, K. A. (2021). Conducting member checks with multilingual research participants from diverse backgrounds. *Journal*

- of Participatory Research Methods, 2(2), 24412 https://doi.org/10.35844/001c.24412
- Lukyanenko, R. (2021). Expecting the unexpected: Effects of data collection design choices on the quality of crowdsourced user-generated content. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3948656
- Lund Pedersen, C., Lindgreen, A., Ritter, T., & Ringberg, T. (2021). Big data in small 113 business: Data-driven growth in small and medium-sized enterprises. (1st ed). *Edward Elgar Publishing*. https://doi.org/10.4337/9781839100161.00007
- Mallett, O. (2019). Book review: Managing people in small and medium enterprises in turbulent contexts. *International Small Business Journal: Researching*Entrepreneurship, 38(2), 135–136. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0266242619887056">https://doi.org/10.1177/0266242619887056</a>
- Manjula Bai, H. (2020). The socio-economic implications of the coronavirus pandemic (COVID-19): A review. *ComFin Research*, 8(4), 8–17. https://doi.org/10.34293/commerce.v8i4.3293
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2016). Designing qualitative research (6th ed.).

  Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage publications.
- Mathai, S., & Jeswani, S. (2021). Effectiveness of print media marketing in digital age: A study on Indian telecommunication industry. *FIIB Business Review*, 10(3), 242-254. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/2319714521992631">https://doi.org/10.1177/2319714521992631</a>
- Maxwell, J. A. (2021). Why qualitative methods are necessary for generalization.

  \*Qualitative Psychology\*, 8(1), 111-118. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000173">https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000173</a>
- Mevo, K. (2019). Sustainability strategies of barber salons (Doctoral dissertation,

- Walden University).
- $\frac{https://www.proquest.com/openview/6ffd6a6f424716f64b44c0e2d892ca6c/1?pq-origsite=gscholar\&cbl=18750\&diss=y$
- Mirhosseini, S. (2020). Doing qualitative research in language education. Palgrave Macmillan. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-56492-6">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-56492-6</a>
- Mlotshwa, S. H., & Msimango-Galawe, J. (2020). The risk of overvaluing networking on small and medium enterprises performance in Gauteng province, South Africa.

  The Southern African Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business

  Management, 12(1), 2-13. https://doi:10.4102/sajesbm.v12i1.29
- M. N. K., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2019). Research methods for business students (8th ed.). *Pearson Education Limited*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.12781/978-1-907549-20-5-6">https://doi.org/10.12781/978-1-907549-20-5-6</a>
  Moffatt, Mike. (2020, February 11). The history of small business in the United States. <a href="https://www.thoughtco.com/history-of-small-business-in-the-us-1147913">https://www.thoughtco.com/history-of-small-business-in-the-us-1147913</a>
- Muellbauer, J. (2020, April 11). The coronavirus pandemic and US consumption. *VoxEU*. https://voxeu.org/article/coronavirus-pandemic-and-us-consumption
- Mueller, A., & Sensini, L. (2021). Determinants of financing decisions of SMEs: evidence from hotel industry. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 16(3), 117-127. <a href="https://doi.org/10.5539/ijbm.v16n3p117">https://doi.org/10.5539/ijbm.v16n3p117</a>
- Mussapirov, K., Jalkibaeyev, J., Kurenkeyeva, G., Kadirbergenova, A., Petrova, M., & Zhakypbek, L. (2019). Business scaling through outsourcing and networking:

  Selected case studies. *Entrepreneurship and Sustainability Issues*, 7(2), 1480–

- 1495. https://doi.org/10.9770/jesi.2019.7.2(48)
- Neubauer, B. E., Witkop, C. T., & Varpio, L. (2019). How phenomenology can help us learn from the experiences of others. *Perspectives on Medical Education*, 8(2), 90–97. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40037-019-0509-2
- O'Reilly, C. A., & Chatman, J. A. (2020). Transformational leader or narcissist? How grandiose narcissists can create and destroy organizations and institutions. *California Management Review*, 62(3), 5-27. https://doi.org/10.1177/0008125620914989
- Orzechowski, P. E. (2020). U.S. Small Business Administration loans and U.S. state-level employment. *Journal of Economics and Finance*, 3, 486. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12197-019-09495-3.
- Penrose, E. G. (1959). The theory of the growth of the firm. Oxford Scholarship Online. ISBN-13: 9780198289777. https://doi:10.1093/oso/9780198753940.003.0011
- Picardi, C. A. (2019). Recruitment and selection: Strategies for workforce planning & assessment (1st ed.). SAGE Publications. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4135/9781483396439">https://doi.org/10.4135/9781483396439</a>
- Polinkevych, O., Khovrak, I., Trynchuk, V., Klapkiv, Y., & Volynets, I. (2021). Business risk management in times of crises and pandemics. *Montenegrin Journal of Economics*, 17(3), 99–109. https://doi.org/10.14254/1800-5845/2021.17-3.8
- Portovaras, T., Harbar, Z., Sokurenko, I., & Samoilyk, I. (2020). Management of small business entities. *Independent Journal of Management & Production*, 11(8), 680-694. https://doi.org/10.14807/ijmp.v11i8.1226
- Potdar, B., Garry, T., McNeill, L., Gnoth, J., Pandey, R., Mansi, M., & Guthrie, J. (2020).

- Retail employee guardianship behaviour: A phenomenological investigation. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 54, 102017.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2019.102017">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2019.102017</a>
- Prior, L. (2020). Content analysis. In P. Leavy (Ed.), The Oxford handbook of qualitative research (pp. 539–568). Oxford University Press.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190847388.013.25">https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190847388.013.25</a>
- Quansah, E., & Hartz, D. E. (2021). Strategic adaptation: Leadership lessons for small business survival and success. *American Journal of Business*, 37(5), 17–19. https://doi.org/10.1108/ajb-07-2020-0096
- Rajagopal, I. (2021). Sustainability in business. In Sustainable businesses in developing economies (pp. 3–33). *Palgrave Macmillan*. <a href="http://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-51681-9\_1">http://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-51681-9\_1</a>
- Rao-Graham, L., McNaughton, M. L., & Mansingh, G. (2019). Business Intelligence for Small and Medium-sized Enterprises: *An Agile Roadmap Toward Business Sustainability*. CRC Press. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1201/9780429316371">https://doi.org/10.1201/9780429316371</a>
- Ratten, V. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19) and entrepreneurship: Changing life and work landscape. *Journal of Small Business & Entrepreneurship*, 32(5), 503–516. https://doi.org/10.1080/08276331.2020.1790167
- Riley, T. (2021). Small business hair salon owners effective marketing strategies

  [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University].

  https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/10457
- Sadgrove, K. (2020). The complete guide to business risk management (3rd ed.).

- Routledge. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003075073">https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003075073</a>
- Schneider, C., Vis, B., & Koivu, K. (2019). Summary: Set-analytic approaches, especially qualitative comparative analysis (QCA). SSRN.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3333483">https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3333483</a></a>
- Seetharaman, P. (2020). Business models shifts: Impact of COVID-19. *International Journal of Information Management*, 54, Article 102173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102173
- Sharawneh, T. (2020). Social media marketing activities and brand loyalty in the telecommunication industry: The mediating role of brand affect. *Journal of Innovations in Digital Marketing*, 1(1), 1-10. <a href="https://doi.org/10.51300/jidm-2020-11">https://doi.org/10.51300/jidm-2020-11</a>
- Shope, D. (2019). Resilient leadership, trusted care: My story. *Journal of Healthcare Risk Management*, 39(1), 5–15. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhrm.21384
- Small Business Administration. (2016a). Small Business Profile. https://www.sba.gov
- Stewart, G., & Brown, K. (2019). *Human resource management* (4th ed.). John Wiley & Sons.
- https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.5325/gestaltreview.22.2.0161
- Strijker, D., Bosworth, G., & Bouter, G. (2020). Research methods in rural studies:

  Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods. *Journal of Rural Studies*, 78, 262–270. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2020.06.007">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2020.06.007</a>
- Sundram, S., Venkateswaran, P., Jain, V., Yu, Y., Yapanto, L., Raisal, I., Gupta, A., & Regin, R. (2020). The impact of knowledge management on the performance of

- employees: The case of small medium enterprises. *Productivity Management*, 25(1), 554-567. <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Vipin-Jain-13/publication/344817147">https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Vipin-Jain-13/publication/344817147</a> The Impact of Knowledge Management on The Performance of Employees The Case of Small Medium Enterprises/links/5f92 8f7a299bf1b53e3d91c1/The-Impact-of-Knowledge-Management-on-The-Performance-of-Employees-The-Case-of-Small-Medium-Enterprises.pdf
- Tafvelin, S., Nielsen, K., Abildgaard, J. S., Richter, A., Von Thiele Schwarz, U., & Hasson, H. (2019). Leader–team perceptual distance affects outcomes of leadership training: Examining safety leadership and follower safety self-efficacy.
   Safety Science, 120(1), 25–31. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2019.06.019">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2019.06.019</a>
- Tamunomiebi, M., & John-Eke, E. (2020). Workplace diversity: Emerging issues in contemporary. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, 10(2). 255-265. http://dx.doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS/v10-i2/6926
- Tuan, V. K., & Rajagopal, P. (2019). Analyzing factors affecting tourism sustainable development towards Vietnam in the new era. *European Journal of Business and Innovation Research*, 7(1), 30-42.
- Tavory, I. (2020). Interviews and inference: Making sense of interview data in qualitative research. Qualitative Sociology, 43(4), 449-465. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-020-09464-x">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-020-09464-x</a>
- Thomas, T. (2020). Employee advocacy as a marketing strategy to power brand promotion: an employee perspective. *Marketing and Management of Innovations*, 2, 167–181. https://doi.org/10.21272/mmi.2020.2-12

- Townsend, K., Kent, A., & Sadkowska, A. (2019). Fashioning clothing with and for mature women: A small-scale sustainable design business model. *Management Decision*, 57(1), 3–20. https://doi.org/10.1108/md-12-2016-0942
- Tramonti, F., Giorgi, F., & Fanali, A. (2019). General system theory as a framework for biopsychosocial research and practice in mental health. *Systems Research & Behavioral Science*, 36(3), 332–341. https://doi.org/10.1002/sres.2593
- Treadgold, A., & Reynolds, J. (2020). Navigating the new retail landscape. A guide to current trends and developments (2nd ed.). *Oxford University Press*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780198868767.001.0001">https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780198868767.001.0001</a>
- Trigoni, M., & Alexander, B. (2020). ARKET: How can a sustainable approach be consistently communicated online and offline to gain competitive advantage? In Bloomsbury fashion business cases (pp. 42–55). *Bloomsbury Academic*. https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350990258.0004
- Turkmen, A. (2020). COVID-19's effects on Turkish online retail consumers' retail website visiting behavior. *Gaziantep University Journal of Social Sciences*, 19(COVID-19 special issue), 767–779. https://doi.org/10.21547/jss.782996

  United States Census Bureau (2016). Statistics of U.S. Businesses: U.S. and state totals. https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2016/econ/susb/2016-susb-annual.html.
- U.S. Department of Labor (2019). Bureau of labor-statistics. https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2017/home.htm
- U.S. Small Business Administration (2019). Frequently asked questions about small

- business. https://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/advocacy/Frequently-Asked-Questions-Small-Business-2019.pdf
- Untaru, E. & Han, H. (2021). Protective measures against COVID-19 and the business strategies of the retail enterprises: Differences in gender, age, education, and income among shoppers. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 60, Article 102446. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2021.102446
- Verma, J. P., & Verma, P. (2020). Determining sample size and power in research studies: A manual for researchers (1st ed.). Springer Nature.

  https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-5204-5\_3
- Veronesi, D. (2019). "But you're gonna ask me questions, right?": Interactional frame and "for-the-record" orientation in language biography interviews. In K. Roulston (Ed.), Interactional studies of qualitative research interviews (pp. 181–200). John Benjamins. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1075/z.220.08ver">https://doi.org/10.1075/z.220.08ver</a>
- von Bertalanffy, L. (1967). General system theory. Foundations, development, applications. *Braziller Publication*.
- Vu, H. M., & Nwachukwu, C. (2020). Strategic flexibility, strategic leadership, and business sustainability nexus. *International Journal of Business Environment*, 11(2), 125–143. https://doi.org/10.1504/ijbe.2020.10029629
- Wahyono, W. (2019). The mediating effects of product innovation in relation between knowledge management and competitive advantage. *Journal of Management Development*, 39(1), 18–30. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/jmd-11-2018-0331">https://doi.org/10.1108/jmd-11-2018-0331</a>
- Wills, J. (2020). Strategic management and corporate planning. In C. Aulich, J. Halligan,

- & S. Nutley (Eds.), Australian handbook of public sector management (pp. 47–59). <a href="https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003114925-5">https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003114925-5</a>
- Yeboah, M. A. (2021). Determinants of SME growth: An empirical perspective of SMEs in the Cape Coast Metropolis, Ghana. *The Journal of Business in Developing Nations*, 14, 1-31.
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research: Design and methods (5th ed.). Sage.
- Yoon, J., Sung, S., & Ryu, D. (2020). The role of networks in improving international performance and competitiveness: Perspective view of open innovation.

  Sustainability, 12(3), 1-16. <a href="https://doi:10.3390/su12031269">https://doi:10.3390/su12031269</a>
- Zairul, M. (2021). Can member checks be verified in real-time? Introducing ARC (Asking, record, confirm) for member checking validation strategy in qualitative research. *Engineering Journal*, 25(1), 245–251.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.4186/ej.2021.25.1.245">https://doi.org/10.4186/ej.2021.25.1.245</a>
- Zhu, G. (2019). Precision retail marketing strategy based on digital marketing model.

  \*\*Science Journal of Business and Management\*, 7(1), 33–37.

  https://doi.org/10.11648/j.sjbm.20190701.15
- Zyphur, M. J., & Pierides, D. C. (2019). Making quantitative research work: From positivist dogma to actual social scientific inquiry. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 167(1), 49–62. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-019-04189-6

# Appendix: Interview Protocol

- 1. I will send an email to my potential participants in my LinkedIn social media site to see if they would be willing to call me about participating in my study.
- 2. For those persons who call me, I will talk with them about my study and if they are interested in participating, I will send the participant an invitation letter with specific calendar date and time to set up a preinterview meeting.
- 3. I will conduct the preinterview meeting by phone.
- 4. During the preinterview meeting, I will give each of the participants the opportunity to learn about the research, ask questions, and sign the consent form.
- 5. During the preinterview meeting, I will fix a time and date for the interview that is convenient for the researcher and the participant.
- 6. Before starting the interview, I will seek permission from the participant to begin the audio recording.
- 7. If the participant agrees to the audio recording, I will start the recording.
- 8. I will start the interview with the opening script: "Hello, my name is Curtis Mccullough, and I am a doctoral student at Walden University. Thank you so much for volunteering to participate in my study."
- 9. I will start asking interview questions and follow-up questions.
- 10. I will end the interview when I have finished asking all of my questions.
- 11. I will let each of the participants know if we need to schedule a follow-up meeting for member checking.
- 12. The privacy of the participants will be protected and the published doctoral study will not include any identifying information about the participant or the name of their company.
- 13. **I will advise each of the** participants that they will receive a copy of the audio recording's transcribed interpretation so they will have the opportunity to check the transcript for accuracy.
- 14. I will thank each person for participating in my study.